#### **INSIGHT 1**

## Influence:

MSIs have been influential as human rights tools, but that influence, along with their credibility, is waning





**The Institute for Multi-Stakeholder Initiative Integrity (MSI Integrity)** aims to reduce the harms and human rights abuses caused or exacerbated by the private sector. For the past decade, MSI Integrity has investigated whether, when and how multi-stakeholder initiatives protect and promote human rights. The culmination of this research is now available in our report, Not Fit-for-Purpose: The Grand Experiment of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives in Corporate Accountability, Human Rights and Global Governance.

The full report contains six insights from experience with, and research into, international standard-setting multi-stakeholder initiatives. It also contains key conclusions from these insights, and perspectives on a way forward for improving the protection of human rights against corporate-related abuses.

This is an excerpt of the full report, focusing on Insight 1. The six insights are:

**Insight 1: Influence** — MSIs have been influential as human rights tools, but that influence, along with their credibility, is waning.

**Insight 2: Stakeholder Participation** — MSIs entrench corporate power by failing to include rights holders and by preventing civil society from acting as an agent of change.

**Insight 3: Standards & Scope** — Many MSIs adopt narrow or weak standards that overlook the root causes of abuses or risk creating a misperception that they are being effectively addressed.

**Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance** — MSIs employ inadequate methods to detect human rights abuses and uphold standards.

**Insight 5: Remedy** — MSIs are not designed to provide rights holders with access to effective remedy.

**Insight 6: Impact** — There is little evidence that MSIs are meaningfully protecting rights holders or closing governance gaps.

Read the full report to find out more about the other insights, our key conclusions, and the background and knowledge base that informs this Insight and our wider analysis. The full report is available at <a href="https://www.msi-integrity.org/not-fit-for-purpose/">www.msi-integrity.org/not-fit-for-purpose/</a>.

MSI Integrity is now embarking on a new direction: applying lessons learned from the grand experiment in multi-stakeholderism to promote business models that center workers and communities in their governance and ownership. See our new work: Beyond Corporations.

Find out about our new direction at <a href="www.msi-integrity.org/beyond-corporations/">www.msi-integrity.org/beyond-corporations/</a>

Look out for our upcoming blog series, "Rethinking MSIs."

Published July 2020 Copyright © 2020 MSI Integrity

This report may be shared or adapted with attribution under Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0).

Citation information: MSI Integrity, Not Fit-for-Purpose: The Grand Experiment of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives in Corporate Accountability, Human Rights and Global Governance (Insight 1: Influence), July 2020.

### Influence:

MSIs have been influential as human rights tools, but that influence, along with their credibility, is waning



**In this chapter:** This chapter documents the emergence of MSIs as one of the most widespread voluntary tools for addressing business-related human rights abuses. We trace their evolution over time and their growth in power and influence within business and human rights. While MSIs have never been without controversy, this chapter also provides evidence of growing criticism of standard-setting MSIs and outlines why their influence appears to have peaked in the mid-2010s.

**Summary of our insights:** Our analysis of the growth, establishment, and impact of the MSI field has led us to the conclusion that the influence of MSIs has peaked. The stamp of legitimacy conferred upon MSIs by powerful international institutions, governments, and civil society organizations (CSOs), epitomized by their inclusion in the United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs), gave MSIs significant influence in the field of business and human rights as prominent responses to major governance gaps. Over the past decade, however, growing skepticism among some civil society actors about the effectiveness of MSIs has resulted in their retreat from initiatives, allowing corporate interests to increasingly dominate the field. Instead of being a response to advocacy campaigns, MSIs are now often the targets of civil society advocacy for their specific failings and concerning practices. This suggests that the influence of MSIs is eroding. In its place is a resurgence in advocacy for public regulation and more accountable private mechanisms, such as the Worker-driven Social Responsibility model, that are displacing MSIs as the "gold standard," and which may better bridge the governance gaps that MSIs had promised to fill.

#### **Key findings and observations:**

- MSIs emerged as a default response in the Global North to many of the major global business-related human rights crises in the 1990s and 2000s. They were often developed with support from Global North governments or large international non-governmental organizations (INGOs) and were often seen as a compromise between no regulation and mandatory public regulation.
- MSIs have enjoyed broad influence in the business and human rights landscape. The support of powerful governments, multinational corporations, and CSOs legitimized MSIs as good practice. Prominent CSOs called for the creation of MSIs and helped found them in many industries. Subsequently, the inclusion of MSIs in the remedial pillar of the UNGPs crystalized them as a "field" that became increasingly institutionalized and well-resourced.
  - MSIs have influenced government action and policy. MSIs are positively mentioned in at least 16 of the 23 National Action Plans (NAPs) that countries have published as part of their efforts to implement the UNGPs.
  - MSIs have become part of corporate engagement with human rights. For example, of the top 20 largest companies in the world by revenue, 13 are direct participants in MSIs themselves or have major subsidiaries that are participants.
  - MSIs are part of international frameworks and governance. For example, MSIs have been endorsed by international finance institutions and are key reference points for company human rights rating agencies.

- MSIs can play an influential role in the advocacy strategies of CSOs seeking to change corporate behavior or push for domestic reforms.
- MSIs influence public behavior and perceptions about the ethical practices of corporate actors. For example, many consumers rely on the certifications or labels bestowed by MSIs to make ethical consumption decisions.
- Over the last few years, growing questions and concerns by those who have closely monitored or participated in MSIs, have bolstered long-standing civil society criticisms of MSIs. In particular:
  - A number of CSOs have withdrawn from individual MSIs over concerns about inaction, ineffectiveness, and the amount of time and resources that they were consuming relative to their benefits.
  - There are now well-documented instances in which MSIs have failed to detect or remedy human rights abuses.
  - MSIs are the subject of at least two complaints to National Contact Points for the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development's (OECD) Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises (OECD Guidelines).
  - The term "MSIs," which did not have a negative connotation when it was used in the UNGPs, has become increasingly connotative of a corporate-oriented model or a model that is not focused on accountability. Other models of private governance, which use terms such as "worker-driven," have emerged and specifically contrast themselves with MSIs. Such models are growing and may displace MSIs in the medium to long term.
- There is growing recognition of the need for government regulation in a "smart mix" of tools to promote business respect for human rights, rather than an overreliance on voluntary measures. There has been a resurgence in advocacy for public regulation both domestically and internationally, on the premise that voluntary initiatives are not sufficient.

#### **Background: Context and Approach**

The insights of this chapter track MSIs' influence on the business and human rights field since they first emerged in the early 1990s and rose to global prominence by the early 2010s with their inclusion in the UNGPs. We examine how MSIs' standards and approaches have been endorsed or operationalized by Global North governments, large multinational corporations, and international organizations, as well as many CSOs, and how they have influenced consumer behavior. Later chapters will delve more specifically into how MSIs have positively and negatively affected specific policies and corporate behaviors, while this chapter assesses the overall trajectory of MSIs' influence on the field of business and human rights.

Despite the fact that MSIs have long sparked debate and controversy and have been far from universally accepted—particularly in the Global South¹—their trajectory shows a stunning growth in their influence over a 20-plus year period of proliferation. Critically, however, we see a trajectory that indicates their influence has peaked over the past few years. We have identified recent changes that demonstrate their credibility and influence have been diminishing among many, if not most, stakeholders, and particularly among those who are most concerned with accountability and compliance mechanisms that center the protection of rights holders.

1

## In the face of major governance gaps caused by the absence of public regulation, MSIs emerged as a central response in the Global North to business-related human rights crises

MSIs have typically been born in the wake of corporate misconduct that highlighted the governance gap between public regulation and adequate human rights protections. The influence MSIs garnered largely stemmed from the promise they presented: to respond to corporate abuses of human rights by bridging that gap.

We have observed that the establishment of many industry-specific or issue-specific MSIs followed a similar historical pattern: they were formed in response to a major human rights issue, with the support of influential actors—Global North governments, INGOs, and/or major multinational corporations—and often following intensive advocacy and awareness-raising by CSOs about the adverse impacts of an industry's business practices.<sup>2</sup> Examples of this are outlined in Table 1.1. In many instances, MSIs remained the primary response in the Global North to the underlying human rights crisis (typically taking place in the Global South) that prompted its creation. Not all MSIs share this pattern, but its prevalence is striking.<sup>3</sup>

Although MSIs themselves may not always claim to fill the governance gaps that prompted their formation, they have often been perceived or treated as such by a range of stakeholders. Indeed, some commentators have gone as far as to describe MSIs as the "default response" to governance gaps in the business and human rights landscape. We explore the histories of a few prominent MSIs to demonstrate their remarkable rise in influence.

"... some commentators have gone as far as to describe MSIs as the 'default response' to governance gaps . . ."

#### A. Early beginnings: MSIs formed after governments failed to act

Corporate self-regulation, industry codes of conduct, and other forms of private governance have a long history.<sup>5</sup> However, the origins of international standard-setting MSIs are often traced to two initiatives that were formed in the early 1990s in response to a failed effort by governments to address business-related rights abuses. The Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) and the Sustainable Forestry Initiative (SFI) formed after a UN deforestation summit in 1992 failed to produce a treaty or other binding international standards.<sup>6</sup> At the time, deforestation was recognized globally as one of the world's "pressing environmental issues" and was a focal point of several non-governmental organizations' (NGOs) campaigns.<sup>7</sup> Recognizing the lack of binding international standards, the next year, several large CSOs, including the World Wide Fund for Nature, launched the FSC, which created a set of voluntary international standards to certify wood and forest products as consistent with a specified set of principles.<sup>8</sup> The creation of SFI, sharing a similar goal, shortly followed.<sup>9</sup> As there have still not been any binding international agreements that comprehensively address deforestation, these MSIs have remained a central Global North response to deforestation alongside other voluntary initiatives—despite growing evidence that voluntary efforts are insufficient to fully and adequately address the problem.<sup>10</sup>

## B. MSIs evolved into a default response to business-related human rights crises as a compromise between non-regulation and mandatory regulation

In the late 1990s and early 2000s, MSIs started to develop in the human rights space. Unlike the initial environmental initiatives, their development was not spurred by an immediate and clear failure or inability of governments to close governance gaps. Rather, MSIs began to emerge as something that their proponents saw as a pragmatic alternative or "third way" between industry self-regulation and binding government regulation. Importantly, despite the lack of data about MSIs' impacts—as well as baseline information against which to measure their effectiveness—the MSI model evolved to become a widespread and even default response to serious business-related human rights violations.

In 1996, for example, after the presence of child labor and sweatshop conditions were exposed in the supply chains for major US clothing brands such as Nike and Gap,<sup>11</sup> President Bill Clinton established the Apparel Industry Partnership, a presidential task force to focus on the issue. The taskforce, which had a multi-stakeholder composition of businesses, unions, and NGOs, produced a draft voluntary workplace code of conduct and principles for monitoring.<sup>12</sup> At the same time the taskforce was deliberating, legislation was introduced in the US Congress that would make manufacturers and retailers civilly liable for their contractors' violations of labor rights.<sup>13</sup> The taskforce ultimately led to the creation of an MSI, the Fair Labor Association (FLA), to implement the code and monitoring system (albeit without the support of the unions who had originally been involved in the process).<sup>14</sup>

The Global Network Initiative (GNI) offers another example. That initiative was formed after reports began to surface in 2005 that Google, Microsoft, and Cisco had complied with Chinese requests for censorship or surveillance and that Yahoo! had disclosed emails and personal information that were later used to convict four Chinese dissidents. At a US congressional hearing that condemned these actions and detailed the subsequent human rights abuses that arose—torture, political imprisonment, religious persecution, and blacklisting of dissidents—the chair of the House Subcommittee on Africa, Global Human Rights, and International Organizations urged the companies "to develop a code of conduct which would spell out how they could operate in China and other repressive countries like Vietnam while not harming citizens and respecting human rights." He also noted that he would introduce legislation to address the issue. Three of the four companies at the center of the allegations heeded the call and collaborated with NGOs and launched GNI in 2008.

established, the proposed legislation—which included creating a private right of action for information and communications technology users and criminal punishment for violators, including fines up to US\$2 million and five years imprisonment<sup>18</sup>—was revised to include a safe-harbor provision that GNI members would be exempt from meeting the reporting requirements set by the Act.<sup>19</sup>

Ultimately, the proposed legislation that accompanied the development of both FLA and GNI never passed. While it is difficult to conclude definitively whether these initiatives emerged because that legislation was politically infeasible, or if these efforts forestalled it—and much ink has been spilled arguing about the relationship between MSIs and voluntary initiatives, and whether they foster or forestall regulatory efforts—the critical point for our purposes is that MSIs became an increasingly common, and eventually, a staple approach to governing human rights issues over leaving them completely unregulated or putting binding governmental legislation in place. In the case of FLA, at least one commentator has argued that the Clinton administration "chose to emphasize the setting of voluntary standards in the apparel industry, rather than actively to pursue the passage [of legislation]." FLA, alongside other private governance initiatives, has remained a prominent Global North tool for addressing labor issues in the apparel sector, in the absence of any US legislation or multilateral agreements. The same is true for GNI.

In other instances, MSIs were explicitly formed because of the threat of legislation. For example, in the early 2000s when a major investigation revealed the presence of child labor in the cocoa trade in the lvory Coast, the threat of proposed legislation in the United States prompted the chocolate industry to declare that "we don't need legislation to deal with the problem." Lawmakers opted to negotiate directly with companies rather than pass legislation, which ultimately spurred the creation of several MSIs.<sup>23</sup>

Other MSIs were the governmental response to an industry issue in the Global North and included governments as members. For example, in the early 2000s, the UK Department for International Development convened meetings between the activist groups who had exposed the government's use of extractive industry revenue to fuel human rights abuses, as well as other mismanagement and corruption, and the companies implicated in the scandals.<sup>24</sup> This led to the piloting of the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI), with the UK government acting as the secretariat until an independent organization was created in Norway. The standards of EITI were, and continue to be, jointly developed by governments, civil society, and business; however, governments are expected to implement the initiative's standards. Similarly, following a number of instances that came to light in the 1990s in which private or state security forces linked to oil and mining companies committed human rights abuses—particularly following the allegations of Shell Oil's complicity in the death of Ken Saro-Wiwa in Nigeria—the UK Foreign Office and US Department of State brought together extractive companies and NGOs for a series of meetings in 2000.<sup>25</sup> This ultimately resulted in the two governments announcing the creation of the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights (VPs), of which they are participants.<sup>26</sup>

As MSIs proliferated and more stakeholders participated in them, they were sometimes seen as compromised positions in the polarized debates underpinning the 1990s and 2000s between proponents of no regulation for corporations with respect to human rights (or at most self-regulation by individual companies or industries) and those seeking mandatory and binding rules. <sup>27</sup> Supporters of MSIs saw them as a pragmatic step forward in a context where domestic or international regulatory interventions may be unlikely to pass or succeed, and thus many felt MSIs should be given a chance. Indeed, MSIs were sometimes presented as opportunities to bridge the voluntary-mandatory divide by offering a practical accountability component, represented by the inclusion of CSOs and monitoring mechanisms, that did not rely on government regulation. In this way, MSIs gained attention as "...a possible 'Third Way,' which overcomes the perceived limitations of both government regulation and corporate self-regulation."<sup>28</sup>

This is not to suggest that MSIs emerged without resistance. As the following part of this chapter outlines, while MSIs were embraced as promising by prominent actors in the Global North, they have continued to be actively rejected by many in the Global South. In addition, as discussed further in this part of this chapter, the mid-2010s would see renewed attention on and increasingly concerted efforts to push for mandatory measures at the national level, as well as to establish a legally binding international treaty on business and human rights; some commentators have for years questioned whether MSIs have undermined these efforts and diverted resources away from the push for public regulation. However, notwithstanding the longstanding debate, the proliferation of MSIs across industries and sectors—with almost 40 standard-setting MSIs formed by 2010—coupled with the challenge of achieving public regulation, pushed a number of actors to endorse MSIs as legitimate and practical responses to at least some of the business and human rights challenges.

### TABLE 1.1. Examples of MSIs Emerging as Proposed Solutions to Business-Related Human Rights Crises

#### **Industry and Crisis**

#### Oil, Gas, and Mineral Resources

# **1990s:** Oil and mining companies were the subject of media coverage and CSO reports on their complicity with host governments in committing human rights abuses in the countries where they operated, as well as in respect of violations committed directly by the private security forces employed at drilling and mining sites.<sup>29</sup>

Late 1990s-early 2000s: NGOs conducted high-profile campaigns about the link between extractive industry revenue and corruption, human rights abuses, and a lack of development.<sup>30</sup> The crises in Angola, where oil revenues were being used to fund a three-decade-long conflict and siphoned for personal gain by officials, and Nigeria, where oil extraction was directly fueling violence in the Niger Delta, received particular attention. This coincided with a proliferation of research about the "resource curse": a phenomenon describing countries that are rich in natural resources but tend to be materially poorer and worse off in terms of human rights development and quality of life indicators than countries with fewer natural resources.<sup>31</sup>

#### **MSI Created and Mission\***

**2000: VPs** are designed "to guide companies in maintaining the safety and security of their operations within an operating framework that encourages respect for human rights."

**2003:EITI**aimstobecomethe"internationally accepted standard for transparency in the oil, gas and mining sectors" in order to "reduce corruption . . . poverty, and raise the living standards of entire populations in resource-rich countries."

#### **Garment Industry**

**1994–1999+:** Civil society campaigns and investigative reporting highlighted sweatshop conditions in the production of clothing for major brands, such as Nike and Gap.<sup>32</sup> In 1996, President Clinton convened a meeting of United States apparel and footwear manufacturers, as well as labor unions and civil society, to attempt to resolve these problems that led to the FLA.<sup>33</sup> In 1998, the UK Secretary of State for International Development, Clare Short, did the same with UK companies, unions, and NGOs, which led to the creation of the Ethical Trading Initiative.<sup>34</sup> Various other MSIs emerged in this time too.

### A number of MSIs are formed in response, including:

**1997: Social Accountability International** established to "advance human rights at workplaces."

**1998: Ethical Trading Initiative** seeks to "improve working conditions in global supply chains by developing effective approaches to implementing the ETI Base Code of labour practice."

**1999: FLA** seeks to "combine the efforts of business, civil society organizations, and colleges and universities to promote and protect workers' rights and to improve working conditions globally through adherence to international standards."

**2000: Worldwide Responsible Accredited Production** is dedicated to "promoting safe, lawful, humane and ethical manufacturing around the world through certification and education."

#### **Internet and Telecommunications**

**2005–2006:** There was widespread criticism of and media attention on the role of internet and communication technology companies, such as Google, Yahoo!, and Microsoft, allegedly aiding and abetting the Chinese government in human rights abuses.<sup>35</sup> These included disclosing the email accounts of dissidents, <sup>36</sup> providing surveillance and censorship equipment to the government, <sup>37</sup> and censoring search results. <sup>38</sup>

**2008: GNI** works to "protect and advance freedom of expression and privacy in the ICT industry."

#### **Private Military and Security Industry**

Late 1990s-early 2000s: The use of private military contractors ballooned.<sup>39</sup> There were concerns that they were operating in a legal vacuum, with disastrous human rights consequences.<sup>40</sup> By the mid-2000s, there were calls for regulation<sup>41</sup> along with greater attention to the human rights and destabilizing consequences of regulation gaps in the industry.<sup>42</sup> In response, the Swiss government and the International Committee of the Red Cross convened 19 States, which developed the Montreux Document on international humanitarian law obligations of private military providers.<sup>43</sup>

2009: International Code of Conduct for Private Security Service Providers Association was launched to oversee the implementation of the International Code of Conduct for Private Security Providers (ICoC) (developed as a complement to the Montreux Document) and to "promote the responsible provision of security services and respect for human rights and national and international law in accordance with the Code."

#### Coffee

**2001–2002:** The price of coffee collapsed, reaching the lowest real price in 100 years.<sup>44</sup> For those working on plantations and estates in large-scale coffee production, this led to increased rights abuses, including difficulty unionizing, discriminatory practices against women, and the use of child labor.<sup>45</sup> For those working on small-scale farms in developing countries (where the majority of the world's coffee is grown), many were unable to continue their livelihood, which led to extreme poverty.

**2002: UTZ** launched to "create a world where sustainable farming is the norm. Sustainable farming helps farmers, workers and their families to fulfill their ambitions and contributes to safeguarding the world's resources, now and in the future." (It has now merged with the Rainforest Alliance)

2003: Common Code for the Coffee Community (now known as the Global Coffee Platform) was launched with a broad mission of improving the economic, social, and environmental conditions of coffee production and processing.

These MSIs joined existing MSIs already in the coffee sector, such as FairTrade and the Rainforest Alliance.

#### **Forestry**

**1980s–early 1990s:** Deforestation was recognized as one of the world's "most intractable environmental problems" and a "chief contributor to the greenhouse effect." In 1992, international efforts at the Rio Earth Summit failed to yield any binding agreement to stop deforestation and fell well short of meeting the expectations of actors seeking to address problems associated with deforestation.

**1993**: **FSC** was created in order to "promote environmentally sound, socially beneficial and economically prosperous management of the world's forests."

**1994: SFI** envisions "a world that values the benefits of sustainably managed forests."

#### Palm Oil (Agriculture, Forestry, and Fishing)

**1990s:** Global production of palm oil skyrocketed, nearly doubling between 1990– 2001.<sup>47</sup> This rapid expansion led to detrimental environmental impacts, such as severe loss of natural forest cover, and to the displacement of communities for the creation of large-scale plantations, both of which began to receive attention from global civil society by the late 1990s and early 2000s.<sup>48</sup> Wildfires resulting from deforestation and labor abuses within the palm oil industry also began to attract attention.<sup>49</sup>

**2003:** The Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil (RSPO) convenes with the goal to "make sustainable palm oil the norm."

<sup>\*</sup>The mission statements of all 40 MSIs examined in this report are available from the "MSI Trends Dataset" on our website and contains information current as of June 30, 2019. See: <a href="https://www.msi-integrity.org/datasets">www.msi-integrity.org/datasets</a>.

## The support of many powerful actors, including the UN, legitimized MSIs as one of the central responses to business-related human rights abuses in the Global North

Over time, MSIs garnered broad support from prominent global actors. Many of the world's most powerful governments, finance institutions, and intergovernmental organizations support, fund, or participate in MSIs, as do some of the largest corporations and CSOs. The engagement of these key actors provides MSIs with significant legitimacy and a corresponding influence over how corporations address human rights issues.

## A. Prominent CSOs and companies participate in or were part of the call for MSIs

One of the distinguishing features of MSIs is their inclusion of civil society in their multi-stakeholder approach. Prominent global civil society actors have invested significant resources creating and participating in MSIs. Their support and engagement are often perceived—whether accurately or not—as central to the legitimacy of MSIs.<sup>50</sup>

Many of the large international CSOs that helped expose and raise the profile of violations that prompted companies or

"Many of the world's most powerful governments, finance institutions, and intergovernmental organizations support, fund, or participate in MSIs, as do some of the largest corporations and CSOs."

governments to form MSIs ultimately became founding participants. For example, Global Witness's work investigating abuses in Angola contributed to the creation of EITI, of which Global Witness has long been a participant.<sup>51</sup> Similarly, Human Rights Watch documented the violence in the Niger Delta in the 1990s, which helped spur the creation of VPs.<sup>52</sup>

Several notable CSOs listed on *Forbes*'s "100 Largest U.S. Charities" are participants in or recognized supporters of MSIs, including CARE USA,<sup>54</sup> The Nature Conservancy,<sup>55</sup> the International Rescue Committee,<sup>56</sup> and others. Some NGOs participate in multiple MSIs, such as World Wide Fund for Nature (13 different MSIs) and Solidaridad (seven MSIs).<sup>57</sup> Of the "Top 20" NGOs identified in NGO Advisor's 2019 Top NGOs list, at least nine are members of at least one MSI.<sup>58</sup>

However, critics have consistently noted the lack of inclusiveness in MSIs in terms of the geographic diversity of their civil society participants, as well as participating CSOs' lack of connection to rights holders. (See this issue explored further in **Insight 2: Stakeholder Participation**.) Empirical work on prominent MSIs has noted with concern that smaller, less-established, or lesser-known groups representing interests from the developing world are "systematically under-represented," and that MSIs often exclude rights holders.<sup>59</sup>

By 2010, many of the largest global brands and multinational corporations had actively supported the creation of key MSIs, thereby committing in their practices and policies to follow the standards and approaches set by MSIs. Major oil companies such as Shell, BP, and Chevron were all early members of MSIs; Google, Yahoo!, and Microsoft were founders; major companies like Nike and Unilever were also founding members of different initiatives. This trend has persisted. In addition to these companies, Apple, the Coca-Cola Company, the Walt Disney Company, LEGO, Walmart, CVS Health, Kellogg's, AT&T, and numerous others on the *Forbes* "World's Most Valuable Brands" list in 2019 are members of various initiatives. Indeed, of the top 20 largest companies by revenue, 13 either are direct participants in MSIs themselves or have major subsidiaries that are participants.

## B. The UN and other powerful international institutions legitimized MSIs as good practice, completing the crystallization of MSIs as a field within business and human rights and an accepted tool of global governance

International institutions have generally embraced the commitments, policies, and processes that MSIs establish. In particular, the reference to and inclusion of MSIs in the UNGPs, the global standard for preventing and addressing the risk of business-related human rights abuses that were adopted in 2011, crystallized the acceptance of MSIs as a field.<sup>62</sup>

The UN Special Representative for business and human rights, Professor John Ruggie, who spearheaded the development of the UNGPs—and the more than five years of extensive consultations with business, civil society, and governments that proceeded their creation—paid particular attention to MSIs during his mandate. Early on in MSIs' history, he commissioned specific consultations on their role as human rights tools, 63 and made reference to MSIs in his 2007 report to the United Nations General Assembly, noting that they "seek to close regulatory gaps that contribute to human rights abuses." 64 He promoted the idea that business and human rights problems were issues that were sometimes best addressed collectively and, in this light, that MSIs had merit: ". . . recognizing that some business and human rights challenges require multi-stakeholder responses, [MSIs] allocate shared responsibilities and establish mutual accountability mechanisms within complex collaborative networks." 65 In this way, MSIs were presented as part of a "constellation" of helpful tools for addressing business and human rights concerns, further reinforcing the idea that they embodied some other option outside the dichotomy of binding public regulation and corporate self-regulation.

The UNGPs, which were endorsed unanimously by the United Nations Human Rights Council, affirmed and crystallized MSIs as tools in two ways. First, they recognized MSIs as sources of "credible, independent" expertise with which businesses would be "well-advised" to consider consulting when responding to complex contexts. Fecond, and more concretely, they recognized MSIs as key sources of access to remedy for those who experience rights abuses. In particular, the UNGPs noted that "multi-stakeholder and other collaborative initiatives that are based on respect for human rights-related standards should ensure that effective grievance mechanisms are available. We explore how MSIs have provided access to remedy—or rather, how they have failed to do so—in **Insight 5: Remedy**.

Since then, MSIs have continued to be included in key international guidance and discussions on business and human rights. They are included in the OECD's *Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct*, <sup>69</sup> and both the UN and OECD have programmed numerous meetings and discussions focused on standard-setting MSIs. <sup>70</sup> Examples of their inclusion in other initiatives and institutions are also addressed in the next part of this chapter.

Indeed, the UN itself has created a standard-setting MSI, the UN Global Compact, and has also strongly encouraged the use of multi-stakeholder approaches in order to achieve the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals by 2030.<sup>71</sup> The goals, which range from "zero hunger" to "affordable and clean energy,"<sup>72</sup> also encourage "multi-stakeholder partnerships as important vehicles" to achieving the desired outcomes.<sup>73</sup> The UN has established a registry for multi-stakeholder partnerships toward that end.<sup>74</sup> All this signifies just how mainstream and accepted MSIs have become as governance institutions.

International financial institutions have provided considerable funding and technical assistance to MSIs, allowing them to wield significant power in the human rights space. The World Bank, for example, has provided over US\$60 million in grants and technical assistance for the implementation of EITI since 2004.<sup>75</sup> The World Bank has also contributed part of its portfolio of more than US\$2 billion that is dedicated to development of climate resilient water resources to implementation of the Hydropower Sustainability Assessment Protocol in the Zambezi River Basin.<sup>76</sup> And it provided support for the implementation of the Infrastructure Transparency Initiative (formerly CoST Initiative) in Guatemala.<sup>77</sup>

Beyond supporting or joining the call for MSI creation, as explored earlier in this chapter, several Global North governments, including Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States, have also provided financial and technical support to establish MSIs and to provide for their ongoing operations.<sup>78</sup> They have also explicitly adopted or approved MSI policies in their own legislative or regulatory frameworks, as explored further in this chapter.

Thus, aside from rights holders and smaller and less established/known groups from the Global South, MSIs had become a mainstay in the business and human rights landscape by the 2010s.

## As MSIs grew in prominence and power, they became institutional actors in their own right, and in turn, influenced policy frameworks and the implementation of human rights protection—though not always in positive ways

The legitimacy conferred upon MSIs, along with their institutionalization and significant resourcing, has allowed them to wield influence over a range of business and human rights policies and frameworks across an array of sectors. We see evidence of this influence in the role MSIs play in shaping the policies and practices of corporate and non-corporate actors, from informing

"The legitimacy conferred upon MSIs, along with their institutionalization and significant resourcing, has allowed them to wield influence over a range of business and human rights policies and frameworks across an array of sectors."

government procurement practices and influencing the content of regulation, to shaping the advocacy strategies of CSOs and informing examples of good practice supported by major international institutions. We note that while MSIs' funding and decision-making processes are largely dominated by Global North actors, as discussed in this chapter, their influence plays out across the North-South divide, albeit in different ways.

Governments have looked to MSI standards as guidance for legislation or as bases for other public policy. Sweden, for example, requires state-owned companies to report according

to the standards set by the Global Reporting Initiative (GRI), an MSI that governs how businesses communicate their impact on issues such as climate change and human rights, while Brazil, Denmark, France, and South Africa have worked with GRI to shape their sustainability reporting policies.<sup>79</sup> Mexico and Mozambique have used the Roundtable on Sustainable Biomaterials standard to ensure sustainable biofuel production at the national level, and legislation in Bolivia requires private forest owners to obtain MSI certification in certain situations.<sup>80</sup>

Denmark, Japan, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, the Netherlands, France, and Germany all require that publicly purchased wood-based products must bear a sustainability label. Similarly, the standards set by EITI are attributed to have had a normative influence on the passage of transparency regulations in both the European Union and United States, and many member countries in the Global South have also implemented aspects of EITI's standards through national legislation.

In addition, many governments have embraced MSIs in their NAPs to help implement the UNGPs. NAPs are the policy frameworks developed by governments to protect against adverse human rights impacts by business enterprises.<sup>83</sup> Of the 23 plans published as of December 2019, at least 16 referred to MSIs either as examples of good practice or as policy instruments for governments to use in their plans and activities to implement the UNGPs.<sup>84</sup> The NAPs of the United States and the United Kingdom are particularly illuminating in terms of the influence of MSIs:

- The United States' plan has five "categories of action," one of which is "collaborating with stakeholders," where it refers to MSIs as "pragmatic and effective responses" to business and human rights issues, and lists the specific MSIs it has helped to launch and continues to support, such as EITI and FLA.<sup>85</sup> In addition, one of the ten intended outcomes of the NAP is to "Enhance the Value of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives." <sup>86</sup>
- The United Kingdom lists eight commitments for how it will implement the state duty to protect human rights, and two of these commitments are about promoting specific MSIs: ICoC and VPs.<sup>87</sup>

Governments are also members of MSIs and have sought MSI certification for their own operations. EITI, for example, has over 50 countries as members and requires that they publish financial information and disclosures relating to natural resource revenue in the extractive sector (mainly oil and gas). At the time of writing, the Infrastructure Transparency Initiative had 19 participating countries and promotes the disclosure, validation, and interpretation of data from public infrastructure projects. In seven countries, the main applicants for FSC certification are national or regional authorities responsible for public forest management. Governments have also called on Social Accountability International to carry out labor inspections. These are but a few examples of the policy influence of MSIs across the numerous sectors in which they operate.

In addition, international financial institutions and major development banks have supported EITI, and have endorsed it by incentivizing companies and governments to comply with its principles. For example, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) recently made Equatorial Guinea's request for a major loan conditional on it applying for membership in EITI. Similarly, the world's largest multilateral lending institution, the European Investment Bank, issued a statement of commitment to promote EITI with governments and encourage them to adopt its principles for reporting extractive industry revenues. Other financial institutions have issued similar endorsements, including the World Bank, the IMF, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, and the African Development Bank.

As a general trend, therefore, we see widespread evidence of the influence of MSIs in government policy arenas. However, it should be noted that this influence plays out differently across the Global North-South divide. While many Global South governments participate in MSIs, they generally participate as actors obligated to implement the standards of those MSIs, whereas Global North governments often have some sort of decision-making power within the MSIs without any concomitant obligations (see **Insight 3: Standards & Scope**). It has also been Global North governments who have supported and funded the creation of these initiatives, even though the

activities they intend to address occur in the Global South. This has also led some developing countries to perceive MSIs as "a neo-colonial bid by western nations to tell poor countries how to behave." In addition, the governments of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa, collectively known as BRICS, are not members of any of the four MSIs featured in this study that include national governments as full members responsible for implementing standards.

MSIs can also play an influential role in the advocacy strategies of CSOs seeking to push for reform or change corporate behavior. A case in point is RSPO, which helped to shape the normative framework of advocacy around land rights in Liberia. Interviews with representatives from Green Advocates International, a Liberia-based NGO, shed light on how local Liberian CSOs, international organizations, local communities, and indigenous forest peoples campaigning around the enforcement of the RSPO Principles and Criteria forced the government to clarify property rights in the country, culminating in the passage of the Land Rights Act in 2018.

The significant reach of MSIs is also exemplified in how they shape some consumer preferences. Some MSIs, like other label and certification initiatives, produce consumer-facing labels intended to communicate that certified products have been, in some way, more ethically produced, and therefore they are attempting to influence consumer behavior. Studies show that consumers are increasingly concerned about the environmental and social impacts of the products they purchase. A 2018 Nielsen report, for example, confirms that more consumers are seeking out products with sustainability claims. Similarly, a report from Mintel, a global market research firm, shows that "buying green" has gone mainstream. In fact, research shows that the absence of environmental impact information has a negative effect on product sales.

In line with this trend, many consumers rely on the certifications or labels bestowed by some MSIs to make ethical consumption decisions. For example, Fairtrade International claims that "when you buy products with any of the FAIRTRADE Marks, you support farmers and workers as they improve their lives and their communities." Survey data, in turn, show that global consumers have trust in the Fairtrade Mark and closely associate it with providing fair prices and a living income to farmers to escape from poverty. Another study showed that 74% of people who have seen the Marine Stewardship Council label have high trust in the initiative's claims. Similarly, a global research study indicates that the majority of global consumers (60%) believe that choosing a sustainability-labeled product can make a positive difference in the world's forests. Another study found that consumers in China, France, and Germany rely on certification marks to help them decide whether a product is environmentally friendly.

Finally, and critically, we also see evidence of MSI influence in the accountability frameworks of corporate actors. It is now common for companies that release annual human rights or sustainability reports to highlight how their activities are consistent with an MSI's standards or mission, or otherwise how it has influenced their human rights policies. With over 10,000 companies signed up to the principles set out in the UN Global Compact alone, and more than 65 Fortune Global 500 businesses as members of other MSIs, this reach is significant.

However, the acceptance and adoption of MSI standards as "good practice" for businesses, and thus as an influence on businesses' human rights policies, is not limited to companies who formally join an MSI. Some companies adopt or mimic MSI practices even if they are not members. A striking example of this is the Canadian mining company, Hudbay Minerals, which publicly endorsed VPs and noted that its security personnel "apply" the principles as a "framework for maintaining safety and security within an operating context that ensures respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms," even though it is not a member of the initiative. When a lawsuit alleging the

company had committed human rights abuses against community members in Guatemala was filed, the Ontario Superior Court of Justice even referenced Hudbay's public statements about its compliance with international human rights standards, including its support of the VPs, to help establish the necessary proximity between the company and plaintiffs, who alleged that Hudbay had failed to uphold its "duty to act with reasonable care." 113

In addition, MSI standards have been more broadly accepted as good practices for industries and companies, such that non-members are also encouraged to comply with them by external actors. For example, many of the indicators in the Corporate Human Rights Benchmark (CHRB), one of the most prominent human rights rankings of companies, are tied to MSIs. For example, CHRB ranks extractive companies based in part on their participation in the MSIs relevant to their sector. Specifically, it looks to whether they are members of, or have policy statements committing them to practices established by, certain MSIs, such as VPs, ICoC, and EITI. 114 Similarly, CHRB aligns its indicators for agricultural and apparel companies with some of the standards established by a number of MSIs, including the Ethical Trading Initiative, GRI, and Fair Wear Foundation. 115 It is thus perhaps unsurprising that at least 8 of the top 10 scoring companies in the CHRB participate in or support at least one MSI: Adidas, Anglo American, BHP, ENI, Freeport McMoRan, the Marks & Spencer Group, Rio Tinto, and Unilever. 116 Similarly, at least 7 of the top 10 companies listed on *Forbes*'s current "World's Most Reputable Companies" index are members of MSIs, or have a major subsidiary that is a member. 117 These illustrations underscore the wide-ranging influence of MSIs on the policy frameworks that guide corporate behavior, regardless of MSI membership.

This discussion of MSI influence over actors and policy frameworks has important caveats. First, as the Hudbay litigation makes clear, simply because companies or governments claim to follow or comply with MSI standards does not mean that they do so. This is true also for MSI members, as explored further in **Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance**. Second, the way in which MSIs have influenced the policies and practices of actors is not always positive—an issue we explore further in **Insight 3: Standards & Scope**.

Third, it should be noted that while the reach of MSIs is vast, it is far from total. Within a given industry, most MSIs do not have anywhere near full participation of an industry or the complete market share of products. In particular, MSIs often struggle to attract large Global South-based brands or retailers (although many producer companies from the Global South participate in MSIs), such as those in China, Russia, and India, as well as smaller and medium-sized consumer-facing companies (see **Insight 3: Standards & Scope**).

However, while MSIs do not have complete coverage of industries, they are institutional policy actors in their own right with their own bureaucracies and interests. Many have dozens of staff and multimillion-dollar budgets. The implications of this are that they not only assert influential policy positions, but they also sometimes compete for limited resources and are resistant to change for institutional reasons, such as to preserve their own funding and their established bureaucracies.

**Participation**, it is worth noting that rights holders were largely, if not completely, excluded from the process of creating MSIs and there is little research on whether they have influenced MSIs or been influenced by them. Our interviews with rights holders suggest that they are largely unaware of MSIs and often depend on CSOs to leverage MSIs' influence to achieve positive human rights outcomes.

### 4

#### MSIs' influence has peaked over the last few years, and their effectiveness as human rights tools has been increasingly questioned by a range of stakeholders

Critical signs indicate that the influence of MSIs has peaked and that faith in their effectiveness to protect human rights is diminishing. While MSIs have matured over the past three decades, we believe they are not likely to be the default or staple governance framework in the years to come as they were previously. Indeed, experience and information have changed the tenor of the debate about MSIs, particularly over the last few years.

Since their inception, MSIs have not been without controversy, but there was a "honeymoon period" in which they were given an opportunity by some donors, CSOs, governments, and others to prove their worth by waiting to see the results of the grand experiment. That honeymoon period appears to be ending, and the controversies about MSIs and their effectiveness has returned to the forefront, with a significant division between those who support them as pragmatic solutions to pressing challenges and those who see them as a distraction or diversion from promoting mandatory measures. On the one hand, proponents of MSIs have tended to underscore the importance of harnessing the resources and skills of different stakeholders to address complex issues that no single actor could solve alone, 119 the democratizing potential of MSIs, 120 and that they perform an important role in filling governance gaps in a context where progress has been slow in developing legally binding human rights standards. 121 On the other hand, some critics have highlighted the inherent limitations of MSIs as a form of voluntary private regulation, emphasizing that they are only as rigorous as companies will let them be and that enforceable rules or government regulation are the only effective

ways to protect human rights.<sup>122</sup> Some critics have gone further and contended that MSIs are a kind of "window dressing" for corporations, arguing that MSIs ultimately have reinforced the expansion of corporate influence and the private capture of regulatory spaces.<sup>123</sup> In some circles, the debates around MSIs have been so polarized that some individuals who participate in multi-stakeholder processes have reported that they believe they are seen by non-participants as "traitor[s]" who are sitting "with the enemy."<sup>124</sup>

These divisions are now front and center in the field of MSIs. Increasingly, however, skeptics of the MSI model have been bolstered by evidence of MSIs' failures to fulfill the promise to bridge governance gaps by protecting human rights and increasing accountability, and by studies into the limits of MSIs.

"The growing evidence of corporate influence and limited protection of human rights has undermined the credibility of MSIs over the past few years, and led a growing and wide range of stakeholders to be concerned about the effectiveness of the model and to retreat from the field or focus on mandatory efforts."

The growing evidence of corporate influence and limited protection of human rights has undermined the credibility of MSIs over the past few years, and led a growing and wide range of stakeholders to be concerned about the effectiveness of the model and to retreat from the field or focus on mandatory efforts.

### A. Stakeholders are retreating from the MSI model in favor of increased public regulation and more accountable models of private regulation

The critiques of MSIs have evolved from being largely based on predictions about the limitations or consequences of embracing private governance as a solution to human rights issues, to becoming rooted in specific allegations and evidence about the shortcomings of MSIs. While echoes of those

original debates have persisted, we do not intend to repeat them in full here. Instead, we want to highlight how the critiques of MSIs have changed, particularly in terms of who is criticizing MSIs and on what bases. There are multiple indicators that the civil society actors who are so important to MSI legitimacy are losing faith in their ability to get results for rights-holders. Importantly, however, other stakeholders, including government actors, funders, and some corporations have raised questions about MSIs, viewing them, at a minimum, as insufficient on their own to fill governance gaps.

First, in recent years some CSOs who were longstanding participants in or involved with the creation of MSIs have left those initiatives, citing an overall lack of faith after multiple years of engaging within them. For example, the NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights departed GNI in 2016 noting three key concerns: (1) that the initiative lacked a shared vision, including what is "reasonable to expect of companies"; (2) the lack of a "credible and transparent system for evaluating company compliance with human rights standards"; and (3) the need to build the initiative's organizational capacity. Oxfam departed from VPs in 2013, citing "frustration at the lack of meaningful progress in independent assurance [monitoring], despite more than ten years of deliberation and discussion. He Maquila Solidarity Network departed from FLA in 2013 because they felt like a "voice crying in the wilderness" about the need for structural reforms to monitoring and remedial mechanisms and for more labor representation in the initiative. PanEco decided to leave RSPO in 2016, citing "the sheer level of inaction." FERN and Greenpeace departed from FSC in 2011 and 2018, respectively, each noting fundamental concerns about the approach taken by the initiative.

Second, MSIs are increasingly the targets of advocacy campaigns, rather than the solutions to those campaigns, or are the subject of external investigation. For example, the failure of grievance mechanisms at two MSIs-RSPO and Bonsucro-to satisfactorily resolve complaints from the perspective of aggrieved community members led CSOs to file complaints with the relevant National Contact Points, under the OECD Guidelines. Those complaints, which were both accepted for review. are discussed further in Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance. In that chapter, we also include examples of many reports and campaigns by CSOs highlighting the failure of MSIs to detect abuses in specific instances, which we need not repeat here. However, to illustrate how extreme this advocacy has become, the creation of FSC Watch, which describes itself as "a group of people, FSC supporters and members among them, who are very concerned about the constant and serious erosion of the FSC's reliability and thus credibility," is illustrative. 130 The group was specifically launched as a counterpoint to FSC, to monitor concerns such as misuse of the FSC label, issues with its complaint process, and "structural problems within the FSC system." The group believes that internal reform of FSC is very unlikely "as power within the FSC is increasingly captured by vested commercial interest." 131 More generally, the evidence of MSIs failures has energized some CSOs and academics to include MSIs as examples "green-washing" or "white-washing": the idea that MSIs claim to be promoting sustainable practices while, in reality, they are protecting corporate interests and providing cover for unsustainable practices.132

The mounting criticisms of MSIs are permeating beyond civil society. For example, cocoa industry regulators in Ivory Coast and Ghana recently threatened to suspend all voluntary sustainability programs in a bid to get more chocolate makers to pay a living income differential for cocoa purchases, noting that voluntary programs only serve selected farmers while the living income differential will benefit all growers. In the US, the evidence over the past few years that child labor continues to be present in the cocoa supply chains of Nestle, Mars, and Hershey—all of which have a proportion of their supply chains certified by MSIs as part of their efforts to address child labor—spurred some senators to call for regulatory action last year. Privately, some major long-term donors to MSIs and civil society participants in them have noted to us that they will be no longer funding the initiatives due to concerns about their effectiveness. These reservations by donors have been linked to the failure of MSIs to demonstrate that they are having positive impacts on rights holders (see **Insight 6: Impact**).

The corporate retreat has manifested itself in a different way. While corporations have rarely publicly critiqued the MSI model, their actions indicate a retreat as they return to creating industry-only or industry-dominated groups, briefly discussed later in this chapter.

Third, other forms of private governance are spreading and may be displacing the role of MSIs.<sup>135</sup> One important development is the emergence of the Worker-driven Social Responsibility (WSR) model through the WSR Network, which presents itself as both a counterpoint and response to the failings of MSIs and other voluntary corporate codes of conduct by creating legally enforceable obligations for companies that join.<sup>136</sup> This model has been widely celebrated and acclaimed. For example, the UN Special Rapporteur on human trafficking called the Fair Food Program (FFP), one of the earliest examples of a WSR initiative, an "international benchmark"; a representative from the United Nations Working Group on Business and Human Rights noted that it was a "groundbreaking model" that they hoped "serves as a model elsewhere"; and an article in the *New York Times* described it as the "best workplace-monitoring program" in the United States.<sup>137</sup> Since FFP was launched in 2011, other WSR initiatives have emerged—the Accord on Fire and Building Safety in Bangladesh (2013); the Milk With Dignity Agreement (2017); and the Gender Justice in Lesotho Apparel agreement (2019)—and have garnered wide support among CSOs and unions.<sup>138</sup> This level of acclaim and growth indicates that MSIs appear to no longer be the "gold standard" of private governance.

An overview of the main differences between the MSI and WSR models is presented in Spotlight 1.1; however, two fundamental distinctions are that the WSR model: (1) is structurally designed to center rights holders in the monitoring and implementation of standards; and (2) creates legally binding standards that workers can enforce outside of the initiatives. The importance of these two qualities was emphasized in a statement by 15 CSOs supporting WSR, including the American Civil Liberties Union, Human Rights Watch, and the Columbia Law School Human Rights Clinic. The statement underscored the importance of enforceability and noted that the level of worker participation envisaged by WSR "is not only required by human rights standards . . . but is essential for the efficacy of any initiative to improve workers' rights in the supply chain." The statement concluded that "WSR models overcome the shortcomings of alternative approaches in protecting workers' basic dignity and human rights to fair working conditions, health, and safety."

The rise of the WSR model as a more rigorous private governance alternative not only threatens to displace MSIs' perceived legitimacy as the "gold standard," but it also has reignited the debate about whether MSIs are human rights maximizing and seriously dulled the aura of legitimacy surrounding MSIs as a governance miracle. Indeed, it is worth noting that the workers and organizations behind the WSR model actively reject any suggestion that they are an "MSI 2.0" or an evolution of the MSI model. Rather, they have positioned themselves as an *alternative* to MSIs, a significant indicator of the lack of faith in MSIs by those constituents. In the words of the WSR Network:

"The rise of the WSR model as a more rigorous private governance alternative not only threatens to displace MSIs' perceived legitimacy as the "gold standard," but it also has reignited the debate about whether MSIs are human rights maximizing and seriously dulled the aura of legitimacy surrounding MSIs as a governance miracle."

Given the demonstrable failure of corporate social responsibility schemes and multi-stakeholder initiatives, Worker-driven Social Responsibility (WSR) is the only existing model with the proven potential to afford protection for the most vulnerable and lowest-wage workers in global supply chains.<sup>141</sup>

This distancing from MSIs is broadly resonant with our engagement with those in grassroots or movement-based organizations, who often see the term "multi-stakeholder" as a co-opted or tainted idea representing a push for corporate power in spaces traditionally reserved for governments, rather than a model for delivering protections or benefits to communities. 142

#### **SPOTLIGHT 1.1. Differences between the WSR and MSI models**

The WSR model is premised on a Statement of Principles that identify six qualities central to the model, many of which are framed as distinct from the practices of "traditional corporate social responsibility." While the WSR model presents these key differentials in the context of protecting workers in contracted supply chains, we have attempted to distill these into more generalized principles to demonstrate its differences from MSIs.

- Initiatives are driven by rights holders. As the one stakeholder group with a direct interest in effective protections, rights holders have the lead in identifying priorities, designing the system, setting standards, and in monitoring, enforcement, and remediation of harms. This is different from MSIs, which have generally failed to include rights holders in their designs, governance, and key implementation activities (see Insight 2: Stakeholder Participation).
- Rights holders can enforce binding obligations. Whereas MSIs are based on voluntary commitments (see **Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance**), WSR requires that rights holders have the power to enforce corporate commitments.
- Comprehensive, rights holder-centered and independent verification of compliance is required. Compliance monitoring requirements under WSR specifically recognize the shortcomings of top-down audits, which are discussed further in **Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance**. They instead require: "inspectors who have deep knowledge of the relevant industry and labor issues and who operate independently of financial control and influence by buyers; in-depth worker interviews, carried out under conditions where workers can speak freely, as a central component of the process; effective worker education that enables workers to function as partners with outside inspectors; and a complaint resolution mechanism that operates independently of buyers and suppliers and in which workers organizations play a central role." <sup>143</sup>
- Time-bound measurement of progress is required. WSR initiatives include objectively measurable outcomes within set deadlines. This is not a general feature of MSIs, and without such requirements, they can create the appearance of progress while failing to deliver positive impacts for rights holders (see Insight 6: Impact).
- There are mandatory economic consequences for failures to comply. In the MSI context, non-compliance can, at best, lead to some internal sanction or engagement to encourage non-compliance. As explored in **Insight 4: Monitoring & Compliance**, in practice this has proved to be a major Achilles heel, with compliance ultimately dependent on the goodwill of members. By comparison, to incentivize compliance WSR requires that there be swift, certain, and meaningful economic consequences that result from non-compliance. In the WSR model, this means that the large corporate buyers must use their leverage with suppliers to force them to remediate violations. If, after those efforts are exhausted, suppliers have not complied, then corporate members must end their relationship with that supplier, providing a strong economic incentive for suppliers to comply and remediate harms.
- Powerful actors must provide incentives and the capacity for compliance. In the WSR model, corporations at the top of the supply chain (such as retailers or brands) pay a price premium or offer other financial inducements that enable suppliers to meet the costs of compliance with the program's standards. This is in recognition of the power differential between buyers and suppliers. In the MSI model, powerful actors have generally been spared any obligations, with some rare exceptions, as discussed in **Insight 3: Standards & Scope**.

Fourth, occurring parallel to these developments has been a resurgence in advocacy for public regulation as a necessary tool in ensuring compliance and accountability for business-related human rights issues.144 Internationally, a global network of over 250 grassroots organizations, trade unions, CSOs, and social movements created the Global Campaign to Reclaim Peoples Sovereignty, Dismantle Corporate Power and Stop Impunity in 2014 to call for a binding treaty that centers communities and ends corporate impunity.<sup>145</sup> The same year, the UN Human Rights Council, lobbied by a coalition of CSOs and governments, created an intergovernmental working group to begin a business and human rights treaty drafting process. Across Europe, a coalition of CSOs has called for mandatory human rights due diligence and remedy laws, 146 resulting in due diligence legislation

"These calls for public regulation implicitly, and sometimes explicitly, acknowledge that the reliance on a voluntary approach to addressing business-related human rights abuse, including the promised 'third-way' of MSIs, has proven insufficient and does not prevent violations of human rights."

passing in France in 2017, and multiple initiatives and movements for similar legislation continuing in Belgium, the UK, Switzerland, Denmark, and others. These demands are not just being driven by civil society; many businesses now support mandatory due diligence. The movement against forced and child labor has been particularly successful in instituting mandatory regulation. The Netherlands adopted a child labor due diligence law in 2017, the UK instituted a transparency clause into its Modern Slavery Act in 2015, the United States strengthened laws prohibiting imports produced with forced labor in 2016, and similar anti-slavery legislation was introduced in Canada in 2018.

These calls for public regulation implicitly, and sometimes explicitly, acknowledge that the reliance on a voluntary approach to addressing business-related human rights abuse, including the promised "third-way" of MSIs, has proven insufficient and does not prevent violations of human rights. Accompanying this resurgence of hard law advocacy has been a renewed attention on the reference in the UNGPs to a "smart mix of measures — national and international, mandatory and voluntary — to foster business respect for human rights." For a long period of time, we primarily heard the phrase "smart mix" used to justify the adequacy of voluntary measures, a notion that experts on business and human rights have called "a misreading of what the UNGPs say." Now, the usage of the term has changed, and is primarily being used to support the need to go "beyond voluntary" and create mandatory laws to supplement voluntary measures, by recognizing that "a smart mix of measures necessarily involves legislative and regulatory measures". As one attendee at the 2019 UN Forum on Business and Human Rights, which included the "smart mix" as a key theme, so a solution to address the reliance of the relianc

The primary focus of the UN Annual Forum this year was the 'smart mix' of measures needed under the UNGPs to meet the state duty to protect human rights in practice.

We are witnessing a clear shift in this discussion. This was the first time that stakeholders from a wide range of backgrounds (including the private sector) made clear that more mandatory state measures are needed, alongside voluntary measures, and that both national and international state measures need to work together.<sup>154</sup>

Embedded within these calls for public regulation, and the "beyond voluntary" and "smart mix" framings, is an understanding that the scales had become too heavily weighted in favor of voluntary initiatives, rather than mandatory measures. This was made explicit in recent comments by the United Nations Working Group on Business and Human Rights that there has been a "lack of government leadership in addressing governance gaps" and that there is now an urgent need for

governments to establish effective legislation. <sup>155</sup> At the same time, the Working Group recognized the "limits to what law alone can achieve in the short term," and therefore, that "other approaches" should simultaneously be pursued. <sup>156</sup> In other words, a constellation or smart mix should continue to be pursued, but this means improving mandatory measures.

The cumulative effect of evident failures by MSIs to prevent human rights abuses, the emergence of alternative models, the push for public regulation, the growing perception of MSIs as tainted entities, and the questioning or retreat of a wide range of actors from MSIs all point to the end of their honeymoon period and a peak in their influence. As the critiques and calls for public regulation grow louder, it is likely that MSIs will no longer be considered sufficient responses to governance gaps in place of mandatory measures.

## B. Corporate actors are increasingly designing their own voluntary standards, which have less oversight, further undermining the credibility of voluntary approaches to human rights regulation

As some civil society actors retreat from the MSI model, corporate actors take up increasingly larger shares of the space, reinforcing the concerns that led those civil society actors to retreat.

While corporations have rarely publicly critiqued the MSI model, their actions indicate a retreat as they return to creating industry-only or industry-dominated groups, as well as more elaborate modes of self-regulation. For example, some food and drink manufacturers have moved away from MSI certification or labels to establish their own standards for ethical sourcing of raw materials. This happened in 2017 when the UK supermarket chain Sainsbury's pulled out of Fairtrade International and created their own "Fairly Traded" label. 157 This was not a one-off occurrence:

Soon after Sainsbury's [created its own label], the global confectionary giant Mondeléz – whose vast holdings include Cadbury and Toblerone – pulled several of its chocolate bars, including Dairy Milk, away from Fairtrade and into an in-house certification scheme called "Cocoa Life". Nestlé had launched a similar programme, "Cocoa Plan", back in 2013; between them, Nestlé and Mondelez control roughly 40% of the British chocolate market. Starbucks has "CAFE Practices"; Barry Callebaut, the Swiss cocoa producer, has "Cocoa Horizons"; US giant Cargill has "Cocoa Promise"; McDonald's has its own "McCafé Sustainability Improvement Platform". 158

The firms referenced in the passage all have some products that are certified by MSIs, such as Fairtrade International or Rainforest Alliance, but the ratio of MSI to self-regulated products is diminishing.<sup>159</sup> While there has not been any recent research that quantifies the growth of different types of private governance initiatives—from corporate-only initiatives to other types of standard-setting initiatives with different governance arrangements—they appear to be proliferating at a faster rate than when MSIs were first being formed in the late 1990s and early 2000s.<sup>160</sup> One standard's database tracks over 460 "ecolabels," <sup>161</sup> another tracks over 230 sustainability standards, <sup>162</sup> and so forth.

While it is too early to predict the consequence of the rise and proliferation of corporate-only voluntary initiatives, when combined with the more general mood shift around MSIs by other actors, it may threaten MSIs' ability to recruit or sustain corporate participants over the long term.

#### **Our Insights**

Our analysis of the growth, establishment, and impact of the field of MSIs has led us to the conclusion that their influence has peaked. The stamp of legitimacy conferred upon MSIs by powerful international institutions, governments, and CSOs, epitomized by the inclusion of MSIs in the UNGPs, gave them significant influence in the field of business and human rights as prominent responses to major governance gaps. Over the past decade, however, growing skepticism among some civil society actors about the effectiveness of MSIs has resulted in their retreat from initiatives, allowing corporate interests to increasingly dominate the field. Instead of being a response to advocacy campaigns, the specific failings and concerning practices of MSIs have now often made them the target of civil society advocacy. This suggests that the influence of MSIs is eroding. In its place is a resurgence in advocacy for public regulation and more accountable private mechanisms, such as the Worker-Driven Social Responsibility model, that are displacing MSIs as the "gold standard", and which may better bridge the governance gaps that MSIs had promised to fill.

Without any solid understanding or rigorous study on their effectiveness as corporate accountability tools, MSIs became a default response to major business and human rights crises in the 1990s and 2000s. The acceptance of MSIs as legitimate governance mechanisms by powerful Global North actors, and their ultimate inclusion in the UNGPs, lent them considerable influence to shape the agenda for responding to abuses in an industry, particularly in terms of establishing norms and "good practices" for how companies or governments should address business and human rights issues. (We explore these issues further in **Insight 3: Standards & Scope**.) In earlier work, this rise has driven us to refer to MSIs as "the new regulators." <sup>163</sup>

When MSIs emerged, they were viewed as promising opportunities to bridge the divide between voluntary measures (which included efforts such as industry codes of conduct) and involuntary initiatives (which broadly speaking fell under such rubrics as corporate accountability and hard regulatory or court-centric enforcement). However, the promised bridge of the 2010s did not materialize in most cases, as the key features underlying this distinction—that MSIs would offer member accountability, meaningfully include CSOs as "watchdogs," or check corporate power (see **Insights 2-5**)—were weakly or inadequately implemented. Put differently, at each turn, MSIs have prominently leaned toward the voluntary side of the spectrum of voluntary and involuntary mechanisms.

"Now, as there is a resurgence towards advocacy for hard law . . . the influence and reach of MSIs appear to have peaked."

Now, as there is a resurgence towards advocacy for hard law and to go "beyond voluntary," by adding more mandatory or involuntary measures to the "smart mix," the influence and reach of MSIs appear to have peaked. There are a growing number of specific allegations, with evidence, that MSIs have failed to ensure that their members respect human rights. The chorus of governments, donors, and CSOs, who initially were open to seeing what this grand experiment in governance might bring, now seems to be quietening. If MSIs' support from civil society continues to diminish, and key CSOs terminate their participation, MSIs will increasingly be spaces dominated by corporate interests. The emergence of the alternative WSR model, which seeks to respond to the failings of MSIs and other voluntary corporate codes of conduct by creating legally enforceable obligations for members and centering rights holders in the design and implementation of its systems, indicates that MSIs will no longer be seen as "best-in-class" with respect to private governance.

While MSIs can also perform other functions beyond closing governance gaps—such as developing or diffusing norms, or sharing lessons and building trust between stakeholders—their credibility as tools to ensure that their members follow their standards and respect human rights, thereby closing the governance gaps that led to their creation, has peaked and is seriously doubted by many. As the remainder of this report makes clear, we believe this doubt is justified, and we anticipate that it will continue to grow. We anticipate that future government NAPs on business and human rights will be heavily critiqued if they continue simply to point to their support of MSIs as evidence that the issues underlying those MSIs are being addressed. Furthermore, we anticipate that there will be calls for governments to demonstrate what mandatory measures they are implementing to supplement the efforts of MSIs.

However, as the current influence of MSIs remains significant, and because they themselves and their advocates wield significant power and resources, we anticipate that the future of MSIs will be a contested space for some time as evidence of their shortcomings grows.

#### Cited Sources

- Accord on Fire and Building Safety in Bangladesh. "About." Accessed February 1, 2020. https://bangladeshaccord.org/about.
- ———. "Guide for Potential Signatories." August 15, 2018. <a href="https://bangladeshaccord.org/resources/2018-transition-accord/2018/08/15/guide-for-potential-signatories">https://bangladeshaccord.org/resources/2018-transition-accord/2018/08/15/guide-for-potential-signatories</a>.
- African Development Bank Group. "AfDB Endorses Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI)." October 16, 2006. <a href="https://www.afdb.org/en/news-and-events/afdb-endorses-extractive-industries-transparency-initiative-eiti-1598">https://www.afdb.org/en/news-and-events/afdb-endorses-extractive-industries-transparency-initiative-eiti-1598</a>.
- Albin-Lackey, Chris. "Without Rules: A Failed Approach to Corporate Accountability." Human Rights Watch, 2013. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/business.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/business.pdf</a>.
- Alliance for Water Stewardship. "Members." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://a4ws.org/membership/members/.
- Archer, John. "Norway Boosts Antigraft Rules for Oil Industry. *Reuters*. September 2, 2007. https://uk.reuters.com/article/norway-anticorruption-oil/norway-boosts-antigraft-rules-for-oil-industry-idUKL278652520070927.
- Barnali, Choudhury. "Balancing Soft and Hard Law for Business and Human Rights." *International & Comparative Law Quarterly* 67, no. 4 (2018): 961–86. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020589318000155.
- Barneycastle, Chris. *The Sustainable Forestry Initiative of the American Forest & Paper Association*. Asheville: US Department of Agriculture, 2001. <a href="https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/6769">https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/6769</a>.
- Baumann-Pauly, D., J. Nolan, A. van Heerden, and Michael Samway. "Industry-Specific Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives That Govern Corporate Human Rights Standards: Legitimacy Assessments of the Fair Labor Association and the Global Network Initiative." *J Bus Ethics* 143, (2017): 771–87.
- Bendell, Jem. "In Whose Name? The Accountability of Corporate Social Responsibility." *Development in Practice* 15, nos. 3 and 4 (2005): 362–74.
- Better Cotton Initiative. "Find Members." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://bettercotton.org/find-members/.
- Bodenheimer, Miriam. *Transition towards Socially Sustainable Behavior? An Analysis of the Garment Sector*. Working Paper Sustainability and Innovation, No. S07. Karlsruhe: Fraunhofer ISI, 2018. http://nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:0011-n-4943482.
- Bonsucro. "Our Members." Accessed January 30, 2020. http://www.bonsucro.com/bonsucro-members-2/.
- ---. "Solidaridad Foundation." Accessed February 5, 2020. https://www.bonsucro.com/members/solidaridad-foundation/.
- Business & Human Rights Resource Centre. "National Movements for Mandatory Human Rights Due Diligence in European Countries." May 22, 2020. <a href="https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/national-movements-for-mandatory-human-rights-due-diligence-in-european-countries">https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/national-movements-for-mandatory-human-rights-due-diligence-in-european-countries</a>.
- ---. "Yahoo! Lawsuit (re China)." February 18, 2014. https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/yahoo-lawsuit-re-china-0.
- Buzatu, Anne-Marie. Towards an International Code of Conduct for Private Security Providers: A View from Inside a Multistakeholder Process. SSR Paper 12, 2015. Geneva: The Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces, 2015. <a href="https://icoca.ch/sites/default/files/resources/DCAF-SSR-12.pdf">https://icoca.ch/sites/default/files/resources/DCAF-SSR-12.pdf</a>.
- Casson, Anne. The Hesitant Boom: Indonesia's Oil Palm Sub-Sector in an Era of Economic Crisis and Political Change. CIFOR Occasional Paper No. 29, Bogor: CIFOR, 2000. <a href="https://dlc.dlib.indiana.edu/dlc/bitstream/handle/10535/4111/OP-029.pdf?sequence=1&is-Allowed=v">https://dlc.dlib.indiana.edu/dlc/bitstream/handle/10535/4111/OP-029.pdf?sequence=1&is-Allowed=v</a>.
- Chatterjee, Sumana. "Chocolate Industry Mount Campaign Over 'Slave Free' Labeling," *McClatchy Newspapers*, August 1, 2001. <a href="https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/world/article24592945.html">https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/world/article24592945.html</a>.
- Cohn & Wolfe, Etsy Environmental Partners, Landor, and PSB. *Green Brands, Global Insights 2011*. 2011. <a href="https://www.rankingthebrands.com/PDF/The%202011%20Image%20Power%20Green%20Brands.pdf">https://www.rankingthebrands.com/PDF/The%202011%20Image%20Power%20Green%20Brands.pdf</a>.
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark. Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2019: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractives Industries. London: CHRB, 2019. https://www.corporatebenchmark.org/sites/default/files/CHRB%202019%20 Methodology%20AGAPEX%2016Jan19.pdf.
- CoST: Infrastructure Transparency Initiative. "Where We Work." Accessed January 30, 2020. <a href="http://infrastructuretransparency.org/where-we-work/">http://infrastructuretransparency.org/where-we-work/</a>.
- Cotton, Sarah K., Ulrich Petersohn, Molly Dunigan, Q. Burkhart, Megan Zander Cotugno, Edward O'Connell, and Michael Webber. *Hired Guns: Views about Armed Contractors in Operation Iraqi Freedom.* Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2010.

- Coulby, Hilary. A Guide to Multistakeholder Work: Lessons from The Water Dialogues. The Water Dialogues, 2009. <a href="https://sswm.info/sites/default/files/reference\_attachments/COULBY%202009%20A%20Guide%20to%20Multistakeholder%20Work.pdf">https://sswm.info/sites/default/files/reference\_attachments/COULBY%202009%20A%20Guide%20to%20Multistakeholder%20Work.pdf</a>.
- de Bassompierre, Leanne, and Baudelaire Mieu. "Cocoa Growers Review Chocolate Brands' Sustainability Plans." *Bloomberg*. October 10, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-10-10/top-cocoa-growers-review-chocolate-brands-sustainability-plans-k1kzpkap.
- Dekhili, Sihem, and Mohamed Akli Achabou. "Eco-Labelling Brand Strategy: Independent Certification versus Self-Declaration." *European Business Review* 26, no. 4 (2014): 305–29.
- Dismantle Corporate Power. "Peoples Treaty." Accessed April 1, 2020. https://www.stopcorporateimpunity.org/request-solidarity-actions/.
- Duke University Seminar on Corporations and International Law. "The Effects of a 'Crude Awakening': Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives and the Quest for Transparency." Seminar Blog. May 7, 2018. <a href="https://sites.duke.edu/corporations/2018/05/07/the-effects-of-a-crude-awakening-multi-stakeholder-initiatives-and-the-quest-for-transparency/">https://sites.duke.edu/corporations/2018/05/07/the-effects-of-a-crude-awakening-multi-stakeholder-initiatives-and-the-quest-for-transparency/</a>.
- Division for Sustainable Development, United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Supporting the Sustainable Development Goals through Multi-Stakeholder Partnerships: Ensuring That No One Is Left Behind. Partnerships for Sustainable Development Goals. New York: UN, 2016. <a href="https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/2329Partnership%20Report%20">https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/2329Partnership%20Report%20</a> 2016%20web.pdf.
- Ecolabel Index. Homepage. Accessed February 1, 2020. http://www.ecolabelindex.com/.
- Education for Sustainable Development Research Center, Rikkyo University and Development Education Association and Research Center. *The Palm Oil Story: What Does It Mean to Be "Eco-Friendly"?* Tokyo: ESDRC and DEAR, 2009. <a href="https://www2.rikkyo.ac.jp/web/esdrc/products/palm%20oil%20story%20.pdf">https://www2.rikkyo.ac.jp/web/esdrc/products/palm%20oil%20story%20.pdf</a>.
- EITI. "Countries: Implementation Status." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://eiti.org/countries.
- ETI. "ETI's Origins." Accessed June 18, 2020. https://www.ethicaltrade.org/about-eti/why-we-exist/etis-origins.
- European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "Natural Resources." Accessed January 30, 2020. <a href="https://www.ebrd.com/cs/Satel-lite?c=Content&pagename=EBRD%2FContent&2FContentLayout&cid=1395281536457">https://www.ebrd.com/cs/Satel-lite?c=Content&pagename=EBRD%2FContentM2FContentLayout&cid=1395281536457</a>.
- European Coalition for Corporate Justice. "Over 100 Civil Society Organisations Demand Human Rights and Environmental Due Diligence Legislation." December 2, 2019. <a href="https://corporatejustice.org/news/16800-over-100-civil-society-organisations-demand-human-rights-and-environmental-due-diligence-legislation">https://corporatejustice.org/news/16800-over-100-civil-society-organisations-demand-human-rights-and-environmental-due-diligence-legislation</a>.
- European Investment Bank. EIB at a Glance: 2019. Kirchberg: EIB, 2019. https://www.eib.org/attachments/general/the\_eib\_at\_a\_glance\_en.pdf.
- ——. "EIB Support for the Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative." February 27, 2008. <a href="https://www.eib.org/en/press/news/eib-sup-port-for-the-extractive-industry-transparency-initiative">https://www.eib.org/en/press/news/eib-sup-port-for-the-extractive-industry-transparency-initiative</a>.
- Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative. "Companies." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://eiti.org/supporters/companies.
- Fair Food Program. Homepage. Accessed February 1, 2020. https://www.fairfoodprogram.org.
- ---. "Recognition." Accessed February 1, 2020. https://www.fairfoodprogram.org/recognition/.
- Fair Labor Association. "Affiliates." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://www.fairlabor.org/affiliates/participating-companies.
- ---. "Participating Companies." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://www.fairlabor.org/affiliates/participating-companies.
- Fairtrade International, "The Fairtrade Marks," Accessed January 31, 2020. https://info.fairtrade.net/what/the-fairtrade-marks.
- Federal Department of Foreign Affairs. "Participating States of the Montreux Document." Accessed January 30, 2020. <a href="https://www.eda.admin.ch/eda/en/home/foreign-policy/international-law/international-humanitarian-law/private-military-security-companies/participating-states.html">https://www.eda.admin.ch/eda/en/home/foreign-policy/international-law/international-humanitarian-law/private-military-security-companies/participating-states.html</a>.
- Feinberg, Andrew. "House Committee Okays Latest Version of GOFA." The Hill. March 27, 2012. http://thehill.com/blogs/hillicon-valley/technology/218571-house-committee-okays-latest-version-of-gofa.
- Fern. "Are Corporate Voluntary Commitments to Halt Deforestation Working?" June 4, 2019. <a href="https://www.fern.org/news-resources/are-corporate-voluntary-commitments-to-halt-deforestation-working-1976/">https://www.fern.org/news-resources/are-corporate-voluntary-commitments-to-halt-deforestation-working-1976/</a>.
- ---. "FERN Statement to the Forest Stewardship Council on Withdrawing [FERN'S] Membership." June 8, 2011. <a href="https://www.fern.org/news-resources/fern-statement-to-the-forest-stewardship-council-on-withdrawing-ferns-membership-633/">https://www.fern.org/news-resources/fern-statement-to-the-forest-stewardship-council-on-withdrawing-ferns-membership-633/</a>.
- Florverde Sustainable Flowers. "Governance." Accessed date. https://florverde.org/governance/.

- Forbes. "The 100 Largest U.S. Charities." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://www.forbes.com/top-charities/list/#tab:rank.
- ---. "The World's Most Valuable Brands." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://www.forbes.com/powerful-brands/list/#tab:rank.
- Forest Stewardship Council. "Member Portal." Accessed February 5, 2020. http://memberportal.fsc.org.
- ---. "Our History." Accessed January 29, 2020. https://us.fsc.org/en-us/who-we-are/our-history.
- Fransen, Luc. "Multi-Stakeholder Governance and Voluntary Programme Interactions: Legitimation Politics in the Institutional Design of Corporate Social Responsibility." Socio-Economic Review 10, (2012): 163–92. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228152398\_Multi-Stakeholder\_Governance\_and\_Voluntary\_Programme\_Interactions\_Legitimation\_Politics\_in\_the\_Institutional\_Design\_of\_Corporate\_Social\_Responsibility.
- Freeman, Bennett, Maria B. Pica, and Christopher N. Camponovo. "A New Approach to Corporate Responsibility: The Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights." *Hastings Int'l & Comp. L. Rev.* 24, no. 3, (2001): 423–49. <a href="https://repository.uchastings.edu/hastings\_international\_comparative\_law\_review/vol24/iss3/11">https://repository.uchastings.edu/hastings\_international\_comparative\_law\_review/vol24/iss3/11</a>.
- FSC-Watch. "About." Accessed February 1, 2020. https://fsc-watch.com/about/.
- Global Coffee Platform. "Solidaridad Network Celebrates 50 Years of Sustainability Advocacy & Action." May 27, 2019. <a href="https://www.global-coffeeplatform.org/latest/2019/solidaridad-network-celebrates-50-years-of-sustainability-advocacy-action#newsarticle">https://www.global-coffeeplatform.org/latest/2019/solidaridad-network-celebrates-50-years-of-sustainability-advocacy-action#newsarticle</a>.
- Global Forum on Responsible Business Conduct. Background Note: Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives and Responsible Business Conduct. Global Forum Conference. Paris: OECD, 2016. <a href="https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/global-forum/2016-GFRBC-Session-Note-MSI-and-RBC.pdf">https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/global-forum/2016-GFRBC-Session-Note-MSI-and-RBC.pdf</a>.
- Global Network Initiative. "Our Members." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://globalnetworkinitiative.org/#home-menu.
- Global Reporting Initiative. "Brazil, Denmark, France and South Africa Governments Join in Commitment to Sustainability Reporting." June 20, 2012. https://www.globalreporting.org/information/news-and-press-center/Pages/Brazil,-Denmark,-France-and-South-Africa-governments-join-in-commitment-to-sustainability-reporting.aspx
- ——. "Sweden and Denmark Lead the Way in Sustainability Reporting." October 6, 2010. https://www.globalreporting.org/information/news-and-press-center/Pages/Sweden-and-Denmark-lead-the-way-in-Sustainability-Reporting.aspx.
- Global Sustainable Tourism Council. "GSTC Members." Accessed February 5, 2020. <a href="https://www.gstcouncil.org/membership/gstc-members/">https://www.gstcouncil.org/membership/gstc-members/</a>. Description of the property of the prope
- Global Witness. A Crude Awakening: The Role of the Oil and Banking Industries in Angola's Civil War and the Plunder of State Assets. London: Global Witness, 1999. https://cdn.globalwitness.org/archive/files/pdfs/a%20crude%20awakening.pdf.
- GlobeScan. "Consumers See Fairtrade as Reflection of Their Personal Values, Based on Fair Prices, Living Income and Improving Farmer Livelihoods." May 22, 2019, https://globescan.com/fairtrade-reflection-consumers-personal-values/.
- Good Electronics. "With Apple the FLA Is Not Convincing as a Multi-Stakeholder Initiative." August 5, 2013. <a href="https://goodelectronics.org/with-apple-the-fla-is-not-convincing-as-a-multi-stakeholder-initiative/">https://goodelectronics.org/with-apple-the-fla-is-not-convincing-as-a-multi-stakeholder-initiative/</a>.
- Greenpeace International. "Greenpeace International to Not Renew FSC Membership." March 26, 2018. <a href="https://www.greenpeace.org/international/press-release/15589/greenpeace-international-to-not-renew-fsc-membership/">https://www.greenpeace.org/international-to-not-renew-fsc-membership/</a>.
- Gresser, Charis, and Sophia Tickell. Mugged: Poverty in Your Coffee Cup. Oxford: Oxfam International, 2002. <a href="http://www.oxfamamerica.org/files/mugged-full-report.pdf">http://www.oxfamamerica.org/files/mugged-full-report.pdf</a>.
- Hai, Teoh Cheng. The Palm Oil Industry in Malaysia: From Seed to Frying Pan. Zürich: WWF Switzerland, 2002. <a href="https://www.rspo.org/files/resource\_centre/OP\_Chain\_Part%20A\_new.pdf">https://www.rspo.org/files/resource\_centre/OP\_Chain\_Part%20A\_new.pdf</a>.
- Herbert, Bob. "In America, a Sweatshop Victory." *The New York Times*. December 22, 1995. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1995/12/22/opin-ion/in-america-a-sweatshop-victory.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1995/12/22/opin-ion/in-america-a-sweatshop-victory.html</a>.
- Holmqvist, Caroline. *Private Security Companies: The Case for Regulation*. SIPRI Policy Paper No. 9. Stockholm: SIPRI, January 2005. https://www.sipri.org/publications/2005/sipri-policy-papers/private-security-companies-case-regulation.
- Houlihan, Michael, and Bonnie Harvey. "It's Official: Customers Prefer Sustainable Companies." Entrepreneur. December 1, 2018. <a href="https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/324001">https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/324001</a>.
- Humphreys, M., J. Sachs, and J. Stiglitz. "Introduction: What is the Problem with Natural Resource Wealth?" In *Escaping the Resource Curse*. Eds. M. Humphreys, J. Sachs, and J. Stiglitz. New York: Columbia University Press, 2007.
- Human Rights Watch. "Coalition Letter to Ben & Jerry's in Support of Milk with Dignity Program." June 7, 2017. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/07/coalition-letter-ben-jerrys-support-milk-dignity-program#">https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/07/coalition-letter-ben-jerrys-support-milk-dignity-program#</a>.

- ——. "'Race to the Bottom' Corporate Complicity in Chinese Internet Censorship." Vol. 18, no. 8C. New York: HRW, 2006. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/reports/2006/china0806/china0806web.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/reports/2006/china0806/china0806web.pdf</a>.
- ——. "Some Transparency, No Accountability: The Use of Oil Revenue in Angola and Its Impact on Human Rights." Vol. 16, no. 1A. January 2004. https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/angola0104.pdf.
- ———. "The Niger Delta: No Democratic Dividend." Vol. 14, no. 6A. October 2002. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/nigeria3/nigerdelta.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/nigeria3/nigerdelta.pdf</a>.
- ——. "The Ogoni Crisis: A Case Study of Military Repression in Southeastern Nigera." Vol. 7, no. 9. July 1995. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/legacy/reports/1995/Nigeria.htm">https://www.hrw.org/legacy/reports/1995/Nigeria.htm</a>.
- ICTI Ethical Toy Program. "Brands and Retailors." Accessed January 30, 2020. <a href="https://www.ethicaltoyprogram.org/en/brands-and-retailers/">https://www.ethicaltoyprogram.org/en/brands-and-retailers/</a>.
- International Monetary Fund. Fiscal Transparency Initiative: Integration of Natural Resource Management Issues. Policy Paper. Washington, DC: IMF, 2019. <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2019/01/29/pp122818fiscal-transparency-initiative-integration-of-natural-resource-management-issues">https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2019/01/29/pp122818fiscal-transparency-initiative-integration-of-natural-resource-management-issues</a>.
- Initiative for Responsible Mining Assurance. "Responsible Mining Map." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://map.responsiblemining.net.
- International Seafood Sustainability Foundation. "ISSF Board of Directors: Working Together to Achieve Common Goals." Accessed February 5, 2020. https://iss-foundation.org/who-we-are/governance/board-of-directors/.
- International Trade Centre. "Participating Standards." February 9, 2020. <a href="http://www.intracen.org/itc/market-data/standards-map/participating-standards/">http://www.intracen.org/itc/market-data/standards-map/participating-standards/</a>.
- Johns, Rebecca, and Leyla Vural. "Class, Geography and the Consumerist Turn." Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space 32, no. 7 (2000): 1193–1213.
- Jopke, P., and G. C. Schoneveld. *Corporate Commitments to Zero Deforestation: An Evaluation of Externality Problems and Implementation Gaps*. Occasional Paper 181. Bogor: CIFOR, 2018. <a href="http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf\_files/OccPapers/OP-181.pdf">http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf\_files/OccPapers/OP-181.pdf</a>.
- Koos, Carlo and Jan Pierskalla. "The Effects of Oil Production and Ethnic Representation on Violent Conflict in Nigeria: A Mixed-Methods Approach." *Journal of Terrorism and Political Violence* 28, no.5 (2016): 888-911.
- Labowitz, Sarah, and Michael Posner. "NYU Center for Business and Human Rights Resigns Its Membership in the Global Network Initiative." NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights, February 1, 2016. <a href="https://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/blogs/cbhr-letter-of-resignation-gni">https://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/blogs/cbhr-letter-of-resignation-gni</a>.
- ——. "Why We're Leaving the Global Network Initiative." NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights, February 1, 2016. <a href="https://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/blogs/why-were-leaving-the-gni">https://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/blogs/why-were-leaving-the-gni</a>.
- Locke, Richard, Fei Qin, and Alberto Brause. Does Monitoring Improve Labour Standards? Lessons from Nike. Corporate Social Responsibility Initiative. Working Paper No. 24. Cambridge: Harvard University John F. Kennedy School of Government, 2006. <a href="https://www.hks.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/centers/mrcbg/programs/cri/files/workingpaper\_24\_locke.pdf">https://www.hks.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/centers/mrcbg/programs/cri/files/workingpaper\_24\_locke.pdf</a>.
- Lucena, Cicero, and John Gummer. "Why Rio Failed in the Past and How it Can Succeed This Time." *The Guardian*. June 12, 2012, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2012/jun/12/rio20-agenda-politicians-john-gummer">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2012/jun/12/rio20-agenda-politicians-john-gummer</a>.
- Madeley, John. "Coffee Price Rise Is Just a Hill of Beans." *The Guardian*. April 3, 2004. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/business/2004/apr/04/theobserver.observerbusiness11">https://www.theguardian.com/business/2004/apr/04/theobserver.observerbusiness11</a>.
- Marine Stewardship Council. Demand for independent Labelling of Seafood Is Increasing Globally. London: MSC, 2018. https://www.msc.org/docs/default-source/default-document-library/for-business/msc-consumer-survey-2018-results.pdf?sfvrsn=ba113ca2\_2.
- Marx, Axel. Global Governance and the Certification Revolution: Types, Trends and Challenges. Working Paper No. 53. Leuven: Leuven Centre for Global Governance Studies, 2011. <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1764563">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1764563</a>.
- Meakin, Stephanie. The Rio Earth Summit: Summary of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development. Ottawa: Library of Parliament, Research Branch, Science and Technology Division, 1992. http://publications.gc.ca/Collection-R/LoPBdP/BP/bp317-e.htm#D.%20Statement%20of%20Land%20Resources:%20Deforestation(txt).
- Microsoft. Human Rights Annual Report Fiscal Year 2019. Redmond: Microsoft, 2019. https://aka.ms/Annualhumanrightsreport2019.
- Migrant Justice. "Milk with Dignity Campaign." Accessed February 1, 2020. <a href="https://migrantjustice.net/milk-with-dignity-campaign">https://migrantjustice.net/milk-with-dignity-campaign</a>.
- Moog, Sandra, Andre Spicer, and Steffen Böhm. "The Politics of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives: The Crisis of the Forest Stewardship Council." J Bus Ethics 128 (2015): 469–93.

- MSI Integrity. The New Regulators? Assessing the Landscape of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives. Berkeley: MSI Integrity and Duke Human Rights Center at the Kenan Institute for Ethics, 2017). <a href="https://msi-database.org/data/The%20New%20Regulators%20-%20">https://msi-database.org/data/The%20New%20Regulators%20-%20</a> MSI%20Database%20Report.pdf.
- Nederland, MVO. "Dutch business association representing 2000 companies issues statement in support of mandatory due diligence legislation." Business & Human Rights Resource Centre. April 29, 2020. <a href="https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/dutch-business-association-representing-2000-companies-issues-statement-in-support-of-mandatory-due-diligence-legislation">https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/dutch-business-association-representing-2000-companies-issues-statement-in-support-of-mandatory-due-diligence-legislation.</a>
- Nielson. "Sustainability Sells: Linking Sustainability Claims to Sales." October 16, 2018. https://www.nielsen.com/us/en/insights/article/2018/sustainability-sells-linking-sustainability-claims-to-sales/.
- Office of the US Secretary of State. Voluntary Principles and Responsible Business Conduct: First National Action Plan for the United States of America. Washington, DC: United States Government, 2016. <a href="https://mk0globalnapshvllfq4.kinstacdn.com/wp-content/up-loads/2017/10/NAP-USA.pdf">https://mk0globalnapshvllfq4.kinstacdn.com/wp-content/up-loads/2017/10/NAP-USA.pdf</a>.
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. *Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework*. New York: UN, 2011. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR\_EN.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR\_EN.pdf</a>.
- ——. Second Annual UN Forum on Business and Human Rights 2–4 December 2013 Final Programme Outline. Final Program Outline. New York: UN, 2013. https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Business/ForumSession2/ProgrammeOutline.pdf.
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. *Multinational Enterprises in Situations of Violent Conflict and Widespread Human Rights Abuses*. OECD Working Papers on International Investment. Paris: OECD, 2002. <a href="https://www.oecd.org/countries/myanmar/WP-2002\_1.pdf">https://www.oecd.org/countries/myanmar/WP-2002\_1.pdf</a>.
- ——. OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct. Paris: OECD, 2018. <a href="http://mneguidelines.oecd.org/due-diligence-guidance-for-responsible-business-conduct.htm">http://mneguidelines.oecd.org/due-diligence-guidance-for-responsible-business-conduct.htm</a>.
- Oxfam America. "Oxfam Leaves Voluntary Principles for Security and Human Rights Multi-Stakeholder Initiative." April 16, 2013. <a href="https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/oxfam-leaves-voluntary-principles-for-security-and-human-rights-multi-stakeholder-initiative">https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/oxfam-leaves-voluntary-principles-for-security-and-human-rights-multi-stakeholder-initiative</a>.
- PanEcho. "PANECO Resigns from RSPO over "Sheer Level of Inaction." June 7, 2016. <a href="https://paneco.ch/en/paneco-resigns-from-rspo-over-sheer-level-of-inaction/">https://paneco.ch/en/paneco-resigns-from-rspo-over-sheer-level-of-inaction/</a>.
- $Partnerships for the SDGs. ``About.'' Accessed January 31, 2020. \\ \underline{https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/partnerships/about\#criteria.}$
- Program for the Endorsement of Forestry Certification. "Consumers Trust Certification Labels and Expect Companies to Label Products, PEFC Research Shows." November 20, 2014. <a href="https://www.pefc.org/news/consumers-trust-certification-labels-and-expect-companies-to-label-products-pefc-research-shows">https://www.pefc.org/news/consumers-trust-certification-labels-and-expect-companies-to-label-products-pefc-research-shows</a>.
- Republic of Equatorial Guinea and the International Monetary Fund. *Equatorial Guinea: Letter of Intent, Memorandum of Economic and Financial Policies, and Technical Memorandum of Understanding.* Washington, DC: IMF, 2018. <a href="https://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2018/gnq/051118.pdf">https://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2018/gnq/051118.pdf</a>.
- Rich, Eddie, and Jonas Moberg. Beyond Governments: Making Collective Governance Work—Lessons from the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative. London: Greenleaf Publishing Limited, 2015.
- Ropes & Gray. "Modern Slavery Compliance For U.S.-Based (and Other) Multinationals: A Review of Recent Compliance and Disclosure Developments in the United States and Abroad." April 22, 2019. <a href="http://www.ropesgray.com/en/newsroom/alerts/2019/04/Modern-Slavery-Compliance-For-US-based-and-Other-Multinationals-A-Review-of-Recent-Compliance">http://www.ropesgray.com/en/newsroom/alerts/2019/04/Modern-Slavery-Compliance-For-US-based-and-Other-Multinationals-A-Review-of-Recent-Compliance.</a>
- Rose, Cecily. International Anti-Corruption Norms: Their Creation and Influence on Domestic Legal Systems. Oxford: OUP, 2015.
- Rosenberg, Jamie. "Millennials Green Up Consumerism." Mintel Blog. May 20, 2015. <a href="https://www.mintel.com/blog/consumer-market-news/millennials-green-up-american-consumerism">https://www.mintel.com/blog/consumer-market-news/millennials-green-up-american-consumerism</a>.
- Roundtable on Responsible Soy. "Members." Accessed January 30, 2020. http://www.responsiblesoy.org/about-rtrs/members/?lang=en.
- Roundtable on Sustainable Biomaterials. "Community Hub." Accessed February 5, 2020. <a href="https://rsb.org/community-membership/commu
- ---. "Government & NGO Partnerships." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://rsb.org/services-products/government-ngo-partnerships/.
- Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil. "Search Members." Accessed February 5, 2020. <a href="https://rspo.org/members/all.">https://rspo.org/members/all.</a>
- Schatz, Brian, and Michael B. Jenkins. "Deforestation Can't Be Stopped by Voluntary Action Alone." January 15, 2020. World Economic Forum. <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/01/deforestation-voluntary-action-regulation/">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/01/deforestation-voluntary-action-regulation/</a>.

- Scherer, A. G., and G. Palazzo. "The New Political Role of Business in a Globalized World: A Review of a New Perspective on CSR and Its Implications for the Firm, Governance, and Democracy." *Journal of Management Studies* 48, no. 4, (April 2011): 899–931.
- Schleifer, Philip. "Varieties of Multi-Stakeholder Governance: Selecting Legitimation Strategies in Transnational Sustainability Politics." Globalizations 16, no. 1 (2019): 50–66.
- Schmetzer, Uli. "Children Modern-Dday Serfs iln Asia`s Merciless Sweatshops," *Chicago Tribune*. November 18, 1991. <a href="https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1991-11-18-9104140673-story.html">https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1991-11-18-9104140673-story.html</a>.
- Schouten, Greetje, and Pieter Glasbergen. "Private Multi-Stakeholder Governance in the Agricultural Market Place: An Analysis of Legitimization Processes of the Roundtables on Sustainable Palm Oil and Responsible Soy." International Food and Agribusiness Management Review 15, Special Issue B (2012): 63–88. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/261377823\_Private\_Multi-stakeholder\_Governance\_in\_the\_Agricultural\_Market\_Place\_An\_Analysis\_of\_Legitimization\_Processes\_of\_the\_Roundtables\_on\_Sustainable\_Palm\_Oil\_and\_Responsible\_Soy.
- Sethi, S. Prakash, and Donald H. Schepers. "United Nations Global Compact: The Promise-Performance Gap." *Journal of Business Ethics* 122, no. 2 (June 2014): 193–208. https://www.jstor.org/stable/42921428.
- Singer, Peter W. "War, Profits and Vacuum of International Law: Privatized Military Firms and International Law." *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law*, 42, no. 2 (2004): 521–50. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/singer20040122.pdf">https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/singer20040122.pdf</a>.
- Smith, Chris, US Rep. Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute to H.R. 3605. HR 3605. 112<sup>th</sup> Cong., 2<sup>nd</sup> sess. March 12, 2012. <a href="http://chrissmith.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hr\_3605\_ans.pdf">http://chrissmith.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hr\_3605\_ans.pdf</a>.
- Stout, Ria "The Rainforest Alliance—UTZ Merger, a Sustainability Homecoming," Rainforest Alliance. January. 8, 2018. <a href="https://www.rainforest-alliance-utz-merger-sustainability-homecoming">https://www.rainforest-alliance-utz-merger-sustainability-homecoming</a>.
- Subramanian, Samanth. "Is Fair Trade Finished?" *The Guardian*, July 23, 2019. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/business/2019/jul/23/fair-trade-ethical-certification-supermarkets-sainsburys">https://www.theguardian.com/business/2019/jul/23/fair-trade-ethical-certification-supermarkets-sainsburys</a>.
- Sustainable Development Goals Knowledge Platform. "Multi-Stakeholder Partnerships & Voluntary Commitments." Accessed January 31, 2020. https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdinaction.
- ---. "Sustainable Development Goals." Accessed February 6, 2020. https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdgs.
- Thindwa, Jeff. "Multi Stakeholder Initiatives: Platforms of Collective Governance for Development." The World Bank. July 7, 2015. <a href="http://blogs.worldbank.org/governance/multi-stakeholder-initiatives-platforms-collective-governance-development">http://blogs.worldbank.org/governance/multi-stakeholder-initiatives-platforms-collective-governance-development</a>.
- Tripathi, Salil, et al. *Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights: Performance Indicators*. London: International Alert, 2008. <a href="https://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/VoluntaryPrinciplesOnSecurityHumanRights.pdf">https://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/VoluntaryPrinciplesOnSecurityHumanRights.pdf</a>.
- ——. Second Annual UN Forum on Business and Human Rights 2–4 December 2013 Final Programme Outline. Final Program Outline. New York: UN, 2013. https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Business/ForumSession2/ProgrammeOutline.pdf.
- United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council. Implementation of General Assembly Resolution 60/251 of March 2006 Entitled "Human Rights Council": Business and Human Rights: Mapping International Standards of Responsibility and Accountability for Corporate Acts. UN doc. A/HRC/4/035. New York: UN, 2007. https://www.business-humanrights.org/sites/default/files/media/bhr/files/SRSG-report-Human-Rights-Council-19-Feb-2007.pdf.
- ——. Report of the Working Group on the Issue of Human Rights and Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises. Addendum. UN doc. A/HRC/26/25/Add.4. New York: UN, 2014. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session26/Documents/A\_HRC\_26\_25\_Add.4\_ENG.DOC">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session26/Documents/A\_HRC\_26\_25\_Add.4\_ENG.DOC</a>.
- UN Global Compact. "Our Participants." Accessed January 30, 2020. https://www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/participants/.
- UN Working Group on Business and Human Rights. *Guidance on National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights*. Geneva: UNWG, 2016. https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Business/UNWG\_NAPGuidance.pdf.
- Utting, Peter. "Regulating business via multi-stakeholder initiatives: a preliminary assessment." In USRISD, Voluntary Approaches to Corporate Responsibility: Readings and a Resource Guide. Geneva: NGLS, 2002. <a href="http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20">http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20</a> (<a href="http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20">http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20</a> (<a href="http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20">http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20</a> (<a href="https://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20">https://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20</a> (<a href="https://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/%20256B3C005BCCF9/%2025B3C005BCCF9/%2025B3
- $\label{localization} \begin{tabular}{ll} US Congress. House. {\it Global Online Freedom Act of 2006.} \ HR 4780. 109th Cong., 1st sess. Introduced in House February 16, 2006.} \ \underline{https://www.congress.gov/bill/109th-congress/house-bill/4780/text.} \end{tabular}$
- US House of Representatives, Subcommittee on Africa, Global Human Rights, and International Organizations and the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, Committee on International Relations. *The Internet in China: A Tool for Freedom or Suppression?* 109 Cong., 2<sup>nd</sup> sess. 2006. <a href="https://chrissmith.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2006.02.15">https://chrissmith.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2006.02.15</a> the internet in china a tool for freedom or suppression.pdf.

- UTZ. "UTZ: What's in a Name?" Accessed January 20, 2020. <a href="https://utz.org/better-business-hub/marketing-sustainable-products/utz-whats-in-a-name/?gclid=Cj0KCQiAmsrxBRDaARIsANyiD1rXKqvDLH8NYYX\_QoO4V-zgKKy\_IfNU7ET0i2FpHyNyfwH8N-LeCk1AaAp68EALw\_wcB.">LeCk1AaAp68EALw\_wcB.</a>
- Valet, Vicky. "The World's Most Reputable Companies." Forbes. May 7, 2019. https://www.forbes.com/sites/vickyvalet/2019/03/07/the-worlds-most-reputable-companies-2019/#24787c9913b6.
- Van der Ploeg, F. "Natural Resources: Curse or Blessing?" *Journal of Economic Literature* 49, no. (2011): 366–420. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/23071620?seq=1">https://www.jstor.org/stable/23071620?seq=1</a>.
- Whoriskey, Peter: "Senators Call for Crackdown on Cocoa Imports Made with Forced Child Labor." Washington Post July 16, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/07/16/senators-call-dhs-crack-down-cocoa-imports-made-with-forced-child-labor/.
- Whoriskey, Peter, and Rachel Siegel. "Cocoa's Child Laborers." Washington Post. June 5, 2019. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/graph-ics/2019/business/hershey-nestle-mars-chocolate-child-labor-west-africa/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graph-ics/2019/business/hershey-nestle-mars-chocolate-child-labor-west-africa/</a>.
- Wishart, Marcus J., et al. Application of the Hydropower Sustainability Assessment Protocol in the Zambezi River Basin. Working paper. Washington, DC: World Bank, 2019. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/653781547149896277/Application-of-the-Hydropower-Sustainability-Assessment-Protocol-in-the-Zambezi-River-Basin.
- Worker Rights Consortium. "Leading Apparel Brands, Trade Unions, and Women's Rights Organizations Sign Binding Agreements to Combat Gender-Based Violence and Harassment at Key Supplier's Factories in Lesotho." Press Release. August 15, 2019. <a href="https://www.workersrights.org/press-release/leading-apparel-brands-trade-unions-and-womens-rights-organizations-sign-binding-agree-ments-to-combat-gender-based-violence-and-harassment-at-key-suppliers-factories-in-lesotho/."
- World Bank. Base Line Study: Transparency in the Public Construction Sector in Guatemala. Washington, DC: World Bank, 2010. <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/310121468035452650/Base-line-study-transparency-in-the-public-construction-sector-in-Guatemala">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/310121468035452650/Base-line-study-transparency-in-the-public-construction-sector-in-Guatemala</a>.
- ——. Company Codes of Conduct and Industry Standards: An Analytical Comparison. Part I of II. Washington, DC: World Bank, 2003. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/416281468096001385/pdf/346620v10CompanyCodesofConduct.pdf.
- ——. "Supporting Enhanced Transparency in Extractives: The World Bank's Support to EITI." Brief. March 12, 2018. <a href="https://www.world-bank.org/en/topic/extractiveindustries/brief/supporting-enhanced-transparency-in-extractives-the-world-banks-support-to-eiti.">https://www.world-banks-support-to-eiti.</a>
- The World Resources Institute. World Resources 1988–89: An Assessment of the Resource Base That Supports the Global Economy, in collaboration with United Nations Environment Programme. New York: Basic Books, 1988. <a href="http://pdf.wri.org/worldresourc-es1988-89">http://pdf.wri.org/worldresourc-es1988-89</a>\_bw.pdf.
- Worker-driven Social Responsibility Network. "CSR and MSIs." Accessed February 1, 2020. <a href="https://wsr-network.org/what-is-wsr/csr-and-msis/">https://wsr-network.org/what-is-wsr/csr-and-msis/</a>.
- ---. "Organizational Endorsers." Accessed February 1, 2020. https://wsr-network.org/organizational-endorsers/.
- Yale Environment 360. "Greenwashed Timber: How Sustainable Forest Certification Has Failed." February 20, 2018. <a href="https://e360.yale.edu/features/greenwashed-timber-how-sustainable-forest-certification-has-failed">https://e360.yale.edu/features/greenwashed-timber-how-sustainable-forest-certification-has-failed</a>.
- Zeller, Tom. "Online Firms Facing Questions About Censoring Internet Searches in China." *The New York Times*. February 15, 2006. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2006/02/15/technology/online-firms-facing-questions-about-censoring-internet-searches.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2006/02/15/technology/online-firms-facing-questions-about-censoring-internet-searches.html</a>.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 While parts of this chapter briefly note that debate, we do not set out to comprehensively document the resistance to multi-stakeholderism, but rather to focus on the power and influence of the actors who have engaged with the "field of MSIs." For background on debates around MSIs and multi-stakeholderism, see, e.g., Jem Bendell, "In Whose Name? The Accountability of Corporate Social Responsibility," *Development in Practice* 15, nos. 3 & 4 (June 2005): 362–74; Sandra Moog, André Spicer, and Steffen Böhm, "The Politics of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives: The Crisis of the Forest Stewardship Council," *Journal of Business Ethics* 128 (May 2014): 469–93; Peter Utting, "Regulating business via multi-stakeholder initiatives: a preliminary Assessment" in UNRISD, *Voluntary Approaches to Corporate Responsibility: Readings and a Resource Guide* (Geneva: NGLS, 2002).
- 2 Initiatives that are not industry- or issue-specific, such as the Global Reporting Initiative or UN Global Compact, might be better seen as a general response to the rise of globalization, governance gaps, and the impact of corporations on people and the planet.
- 3 For example, UTZ was originally formed as a "corporate initiative" and then later included other stakeholders; "UTZ: What's in a Name?" UTZ, accessed January 20, 2020.
- 4 D. Baumann-Pauly, J. Nolan, A. van Heerden, and Michael Samway, "Industry-Specific Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives That Govern Corporate Human Rights Standards: Legitimacy assessments of the Fair Labor Association and the Global Network Initiative." *J Bus Ethics* 143, (2017): 772.
- 5 See Utting, "Regulating business," 4-5.
- 6 Stephanie Meakin, *The Rio Earth Summit: Summary of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development* (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, Research Branch, Science and Technology Division, 1992), . See also Cicero Lucena and John Gummer, "Why Rio Failed in the Past and How it Can Succeed This Time," The Guardian, June 12, 2012.
- 7 Meakin, <u>Rio Earth Summit</u>. See also The World Resources Institute, *World Resources 1988-89: An Assessment of the Resource Base That Supports the Global Economy, in collaboration with United Nations Environment Programme* (New York: Basic Books, 1988), 71.
- 8 "Our History," Forest Stewardship Council, accessed January 29, 2020.
- 9 Chris Barneycastle, The Sustainable Forestry Initiative of the American Forest & Paper Association (Asheville: US Department of Agriculture, 2001), 110–112.
- 10 See, e.g., "Are Corporate Voluntary Commitments to Halt Deforestation Working?" Fern, June 4, 2019, ; Brian Schatz and Michael B. Jenkins, "Deforestation Can't Be Stopped by Voluntary Action Alone," World Economic Forum, January 15, 2020.
- 11 See, e.g., Bob Herbert, "In America, a Sweatshop Victory." The New York Times, December 22, 1995, , regarding Gap's decision to allow independent monitors in its supply factories in Central America; Richard Locke, Fei Qin, and Alberto Brause, Does Monitoring Improve Labour Standards? Lessons from Nike, Working Paper No. 24 (Cambridge: Harvard University John F. Kennedy School of Government, Corporate Social Responsibility Initiative, 2006), 7–13, describing Nike's early responses to abuses in its supply chain; Uli Schmetzer, "Children Modern-Day Serfs in Asia's Merciless Sweatshops," Chicago Tribune, November 18, 1991.
- 12 Rebecca Johns and Leyla Vural, "Class, Geography and the Consumerist Turn," Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space 32, no. 7 (2000): 1203–04.
- 13 Johns and Vural, "Class," 1203.
- 14 Johns and Vural, "Class," 1204; see also Miriam Bodenheimer, *Transition towards Socially Sustainable Behavior? An Analysis of the Garment Sector*, Working Paper Sustainability and Innovation, No. S07/2018, (Karlsruhe: <u>Fraunhofer Institute for Systems and Innovation Research</u>, 2018), 26–27, explaining that some of the companies and a few non-governmental organizations (NGOs) from the Apparel Industry Partnership created the Fair Labor Association (FLA) while other NGOs along with trade unions founded the Worker Rights Consortium.
- 15 See "Yahoo! Implicated in Third Cyberdissident Trial," Reporters without Borders, April 19, 2006, ; Joseph Kahn, "Yahoo Helped Chinese to Prosecute Journalist," The New York Times, September 8, 2005, ; Tom Zeller, Jr., "Critics Press Companies on Internet Rights Issues," The New York Times, November 8, 2005, ; "Google Censors Itself for China," BBC News, January 25, 2006, ; David Barboza and Tom Zeller, Jr., "Microsoft Shuts Blog's Site after Complaints by Beijing," The New York Times, January 6, 2006, ; Tom Malinowski, "U.S.: Put Pressure on Internet Companies to Uphold Freedom of Expression: Testimony before the Congressional Human Rights Caucus," Human Rights Watch, February 2, 2006, ; see also Baumann-Pauly et al., "Industry-Specific Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives," 780–81.
- 16 US House of Representatives, Subcommittee on Africa, Global Human Rights, and International Organizations and the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, <u>The Internet in China: A Tool for Freedom or Suppression?</u>, 109th Cong., 2nd sess., 2006, 4.
- 17 Baumann-Pauly et al., "Industry-Specific Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives," 781.
- 18 US Congress, House, Global Online Freedom Act of 2006, HR 4780, 109th Cong., 1st sess., introduced in House February 16, 2006.
- 19 This clause was introduced after being heard by the House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Africa, Global Health, and Human Rights. Andrew Feinberg, "House Committee Okays Latest Version of GOFA," The Hill, March 27, 2012, For the revised Act, see US Rep. Chris Smith, Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute to H.R. 3605, HR 3605, 112th Cong., 2nd sess., March 23, 2012.
- 20 Johns and Vural, "Class," 1203.
- 21 Note that some other legislative efforts have been successful, such as California's Assembly Bill 633 (AB 633), but there have not been any comprehensive national or international efforts that would cover US brands or retailers.
- 22 Peter Whoriskey and Rachel Siegel, "Cocoa's Child Laborers," Washington Post, June 5, 2019.
- 23 This ultimately spurred the creation of the International Cocoa Initiative, an international multi-stakeholder initiative designed not to set standards but to facilitate dialogue and learning. It also coincided with the launch of the standard-setting MSI, UTZ, which addresses child labor in cocoa and other commodities. See Whoriskey and Siegel, "Cocoa's Child Laborers"; Sumana Chatterjee, "Chocolate Industry Mount Campaign Over 'Slave Free' Labeling," McClatchy Newspapers, August 1, 2001, UTZ has since joined the Rainforest Alliance. Ria Stout, "The Rainforest Alliance UTZ Merger, a Sustainability Homecoming," Rainforest Alliance, January 8, 2018.
- 24 See Eddie Rich and Jonas Moberg, Beyond Governments: Making Collective Governance Work—Lessons from the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (London: Greenleaf Publishing Limited, 2015).
- 25 Bennett Freeman, Maria B. Pica, and Christopher N. Camponovo, <u>A New Approach to Corporate Responsibility: The Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights</u>, Hastings Int'l & Comp. L. Rev. 24, no. 3, (2001): 426–28.

- 26 Freeman, Pica, and Camponovo, New Approach, 425
- 27 For a brief overview of this debate, see Jens Martens, <u>Corporate Influence on the Business and Human Rights Agenda of the United Nations</u>, Working Paper, (Aaechen/Berlin/Bonn/New York: MISEROR, Brot für die Welt, and Global Policy Forum, 2014).
- 28 Utting, "Regulating business," 4.
- 29 See, e.g., OECD, Multinational Enterprises in Situations of Violent Conflict and Widespread Human Rights Abuses, OECD Working Papers on International Investment, (Paris: OECD Publishing, 2002).
- 30 See, e.g., Human Rights Watch, Some Transparency. No Accountability: The Use of Oil Revenue in Angola and Its Impact on Human Rights, vol. 16, no. 1A, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2004); Carlo Koos and Jan Pierskalla "The Effects of Oil Production and Ethnic Representation on Violent Conflict in Nigeria: A Mixed-Methods Approach" Journal of Terrorism and Political Violence 28, no.5 (2016): 888-911.
- 31 For a survey of the literature, see, e.g., F. Van der Ploeg, "Natural Resources: Curse or Blessing?" Journal of Economic Literature 49, no. 2, (June 2011): 366–420; M. Humphreys, J. Sachs, and J. Stiglitz, "Introduction: What is the Problem with Natural Resource Wealth?" In Escaping the Resource Curse, ed. M. Humphreys, J. Sachs, and J. Stiglitz, (New York: Columbia University Press, 2007).
- 32 See, e.g., Bob Herbert, "In America, a Sweatshop Victory," The New York Times, December 22, 1995.
- 33 See earlier discussion about the formation of the FLA.
- 34 "ETI's Origins," Ethical Trading Initiative, accessed June 18, 2020.
- 35 See, e.g., Human Rights Watch, "Race to the Bottom" Corporate Complicity in Chinese Internet Censorship, vol. 18, no. 8(C), (New York: HRW, 2006).
- 36 See, e.g., "Yahoo! Lawsuit (re China)," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, February 18, 2014.
- 37 See, e.g., Tom Zeller, "Online Firms Facing Questions About Censoring Internet Searches in China," The New York Times, February 15, 2006.
- 38 See, e.g., Human Rights Watch, "Race to the Bottom."
- 39 Sarah K. Cotton, Ulrich Petersohn, Molly Dunigan, Q. Burkhart, Megan Zander Cotugno, Edward O'Connell, and Michael Webber, <u>Hired Guns: Views about Armed Contractors in Operation Iraqi Freedom</u> (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2010), ch. 2.
- 40 Peter W. Singer, "War, Profits and Vacuum of International Law: Privatized Military Firms and International Law." Columbia Journal of Transnational Law 42, no. 2 (2004): 522–24.
- 41 See Caroline Holmqvist, Private Security Companies: The Case for Regulation, SIPRI Policy Paper No. 9 (Stockholm: SIPRI, January 2005).
- 42 Singer, "War," and Holmqvist, *Private Security Companies*, both collect media coverage of human rights violations by members of private military companies, including rape, arms trafficking, and attempted coups. Singer notes that the status of members of private military companies captured by armed combatants was unclear, as was the responsibility of their employers towards them or their families. Singer, "War," 525.
- 43 For an updated list of states and international organizations that joined the Montreux Document, see "Participating States of the Montreux Document," Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 44 John Madeley, "Coffee Price Rise Is Just a Hill of Beans," The Guardian, April 3, 2004.
- 45 Charis Gresser and Sophia Tickell, Mugged: Poverty in Your Coffee Cup (Oxford: Oxfam International, 2002), 9–11.
- 46 World Resources Institute. World Resources. 173.186.
- 47 Teoh Cheng Hai, *The Palm Oil Industry in Malaysia: From Seed to Frying Pan* (Zürich: WWF Switzerland, 2002).
- 48 Anne Casson, *The Hesitant Boom: Indonesia's Oil Palm Sub-Sector in an Era of Economic Crisis and Political Change*, Occasional Paper No. 29, (Bogor: Center for International Forestry Research, 2000), 1.
- 49 See, e.g., Education for Sustainable Development Research Center (ESDRC), Rikkyo University and Development Education Association and Research Center (DEAR), The Palm Oil Story: What Does It Mean to Be "Eco-Friendly"? (Tokyo: ESDRC and DEAR, 2009), 16.
- 50 Luc Fransen, "Multi-Stakeholder Governance and Voluntary Programme Interactions: Legitimation Politics in the Institutional Design of Corporate Social Responsibility," Socio-Economic Review 10 (2012): 169.
- 51 Global Witness, A <u>Crude Awakening: The Role of the Oil and Banking Industries in Angola's Civil War and the Plunder of State Assets</u> (London: Global Witness, 1999); "The <u>Effects of a 'Crude Awakening': Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives and the Quest for Transparency</u>," Duke University Seminar on Corporations and International Law, May 7, 2018.
- 52 Human Rights Watch, *The Niger Delta: No Democratic Dividend*, vol. 14, no. 6, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2002), 2–3, 33; Human Rights Watch, *The Ogoni Crisis: A Case-Study of Military Repression in Southeastern Nigeria*, vol. 7, no. 5, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 1995).
- 53 "The 100 Largest U.S. Charities," Forbes, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 54 "Members," Alliance for Water Stewardship, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 55 "Members", Alliance for Water Stewardship; see also "Members," Roundtable on Responsible Soy, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 56 "Our Participants." UN Global Compact, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 57 The World Wide Fund for Nature participates in the following: "Members," Alliance for Water Stewardship; "Find Members," Better Cotton Initiative, accessed January 30, 2020; "Our Members," Bonsucro, accessed January 30, 2020; "Responsible Mining Map," Initiative for Responsible Mining Assurance, accessed January 30, 2020; "Community Hub," Roundtable on Sustainable Biomaterials, accessed February 5, 2020; "Governance," Florverde Sustainable Flowers, accessed February 5, 2020; "ISSF Board of Directors: Working Together to Achieve Common Goals," International Seafood Sustainability Foundation, accessed February 5, 2020; "Members," Roundtable on Responsible Soy, accessed February 5, 2020; "Members," Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil, accessed February 5, 2020; "Members," Forest Stewardship Council, accessed February 5, 2020; "GSTC Members," Global Sustainable Tourism Council, accessed February 5, 2020; "ISCC Members,"

International Sustainability and Carbon Certification, accessed February 5, 2020; "Our Participants," UN Global Compact. Solidaridad participates in the following: "Find Members," Better Cotton Initiative; "Solidaridad Foundation," Bonsucro, accessed February 5, 2020; "Solidaridad Network Celebrates 50 Years of Sustainability Advocacy & Action," Global Coffee Platform, May 27, 2019, "Community Hub," Roundtable on Sustainable Biomaterials; "Members," Roundtable on Responsible Soy; "Search Members," Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil; "Our Participants," UN Global Compact.

- 58 "Top 20 NGOs World," NGO Advisor, accessed January 30, 2020. The Danish Refugee Council, Mercy Corps, Junior Achievement, and Ashoka are all members of the UN Global Compact; Open Society Foundations is a member of the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI); Landesa is a member of Bonsucro; Oxfam is a member of EITI, Ethical Trading Initiative (EITI), the Initiative for Responsible Mining Assurance, the Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil (RSPO), and the UN Global Compact; and Save the Children is a member of the ETI, FLA, and the UN Global Compact.
- 59 Sandra Moog, André Spicer, and Steffen Böhm, "The Politics of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives: The Crisis of the Forest Stewardship Council," Journal of Business Ethics 128, (May 2014): 469–493; Philip Schleifer, "Varieties of Multi-Stakeholder Governance: Selecting Legitimation Strategies in Transnational Sustainability Politics," Globalizations 16, no. 1 (2019): 56.
- 60 "The World's Most Valuable Brands," Forbes, accessed January 30, 2020, These companies are members of the Global Network Initiative (GNI), FLA, ICTI Ethical Toys, Marine Stewardship Council, Florverde, RSPO, and the UN Global Compact.
- 61 A ranking of the 20 largest corporations by revenue and their MSI membership is available on our website at www.msi-integrity.org/datasets.
- 62 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework* (Geneva: United Nations, 2011).
- 63 Improving the Human Rights Performance of Business Through Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives: Summary Report, SRSG Consultation at The Hague, (London: Business & Human Rights Resource Centre: 2007).
- 64 United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, *Implementation of General Assembly Resolution 60/251 of March 2006 Entitled "Human Rights Council":*<u>Business and Human Rights: Mapping International Standards of Responsibility and Accountability for Corporate Acts</u>, UN doc. A/HRC/4/035, (New York: UN, 2007), para.
  53, referring to the Kimberley Process, EITI, and the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights (VPs).
- 65 United Nations General Assembly, Implementation, para. 53.
- 66 United Nations General Assembly, Implementation, para. 84.
- 67 OHCHR, Guiding Principles, Principle 23.
- 68 OHCHR, Guiding Principles, Principle 30.
- 69 OECD, OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct (Paris: OECD, 2018), 51.
- 70 See, e.g., the session at the 2013 UN Forum on Business and Human Rights, "Multistakeholder Initiatives as Drivers of Good Practice of UN Guiding Principles Implementation?" in OHCHR, Second Annual UN Forum on Business and Human Rights 2-4 December 2013 Final Programme Outline, Final Program Outline, (New York: UN, 2013), 25, OECD, Background Note: Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives and Responsible Business Conduct, Global Forum on Responsible Business Conduct, (Paris: OECD, 2016) observing that "OECD projects on due diligence in the global supply chains suggest that MSIs are one of the best ways to address complex and systemic challenges that lead to human rights, labour, environmental and other adverse impacts covered by the MNE Guidelines."
- 71 Division for Sustainable Development, United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Supporting the Sustainable Development Goals through Multi-Stake-holder Partnerships: Ensuring That No One Is Left Behind, Partnerships for Sustainable Development Goals, (New York: UN, 2016), 3.
- 72 "Sustainable Development Goals," Sustainable Development Goals Knowledge Platform, accessed February 6, 2020.
- 73 "Multi-Stakeholder Partnerships & Voluntary Commitments," Sustainable Development Goals Knowledge Platform, accessed January 31, 2020.
- 74 "About," Partnerships for the SDGs, accessed January 31, 2020.
- 75 "Supporting Enhanced Transparency in Extractives: The World Bank's Support to EITI," The World Bank, March 12, 2018.
- 76 Marcus J. Wishart, Kimberly Nicole Lyon, Cecil Nundwe, and Mats Johan Rikard Liden, <u>Application of the Hydropower Sustainability Assessment Protocol in the Zambezi River Basin</u> (Washington, DC: World Bank Group, 2019).
- 77 World Bank, <u>Base Line Study: Transparency in the Public Construction Sector in Guatemala</u> (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2010).
- 78 For Switzerland, see Anne-Marie Buzatu, <u>Towards an International Code of Conduct for Private Security Providers: A View from Inside a Multistakeholder Process</u>, SSR Paper 12, (Geneva: Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces, 2015); For the United Kingdom, see Salil Tripathi, William Godnick, and Diana Klein, <u>Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights: Performance Indicators</u> (London: International Alert, 2008,) 1; for the United States, Office of the US Secretary of State, <u>Voluntary Principles and Responsible Business Conduct: First National Action Plan for the United States of America</u> (Washington, DC: United States Government, 2016), 13.
- 79 "Sweden and Denmark Lead the Way in Sustainability Reporting," Global Reporting Initiative, October 6, 2010; "Brazil, Denmark, France and South Africa Governments Join in Commitment to Sustainability Reporting," Global Reporting Initiative, June 20, 2012.
- 80 "Government & NGO Partnerships." Roundtable on Sustainable Biomaterials, accessed January 30, 2020; Axel Marx, Global Governance and the Certification Revolution: Types. Trends and Challenges, Working Paper No. 53, (Leuven: Leuven Centre for Global Governance Studies, 2011), 11.
- 81 Axel Marx, Global Governance, 11.
- 82 See Cecily Rose, International Anti-Corruption Norms: Their Creation and Influence on Domestic Legal Systems (Oxford: OUP, 2015), 168-69.
- 83 UN Working Group on Business and Human Rights, Guidance on National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights (Geneva: UNWG, 2016), 3.
- 84 The 16 countries are Belgium, Chile, Colombia, Denmark, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Kenya, Netherlands, Norway, Republic of Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States. The citations for this list of NAPs are available on our website at <a href="https://www.msi-integrity.org/datasets">www.msi-integrity.org/datasets</a>.
- 85 Office of the US Secretary of State, Responsible Business Conduct, 6, 13.
- 86 Office of the US Secretary of State, Responsible Business Conduct, 14.
- 87 HM Government, Good Business: Implementing the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (London: Williams Lea Group, 2016), 10–11.
- 88 "Countries: Implementation Status," EITI, accessed January 30, 2020.

- 89 "Where We Work", CoST: Infrastructure Transparency Initiative, accessed January 30, 2020.
- 90 Marx, Global Governance, 11,
- 91 Marx, Global Governance, 11
- 92 These include "EITI, the Open Government Partnership (OGP), Global Initiative on Fiscal Transparency (GIFT), Open Contracting Partnership (OCP), Busan Global Partnership for Effective Development Cooperation, and the Post-2015 Sustainable Development Goals (Post 2015 SDGs)," most of which the World Bank actively supports. See Jeff Thindwa, "Multi Stakeholder Initiatives: Platforms of Collective Governance for Development," The World Bank, July 7, 2015.
- 93 Republic of Equatorial Guinea and the International Monetary Fund, Equatorial Guinea: Letter of Intent, Memorandum of Economic and Financial Policies, and Technical Memorandum of Understanding (Washington, DC: IMF, 2018), 14, asking that application for membership in EITI is a requirement for entry into the International Monetary Fund's staff-monitored program, a prerequisite for loan eligibility.
- 94 European Investment Bank, EIB at a Glance: 2019 (Kirchberg: EIB, 2019), 3.
- 95 "EIB support for the Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative," European Investment Bank, February 27, 2008.
- 96 "Supporting Enhanced Transparency," The World Bank; "Natural Resources," European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, accessed January 30, 2020, ; "AfDB Endorses Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI)," African Development Bank Group, October 16, 2006; International Monetary Fund, Fiscal Transparency Initiative: Integration of Natural Resource Management Issues, Policy paper, (Washington, DC: IMF, 2019), with references to EITI throughout.
- 97 John Archer, "Norway Boosts Antigraft Rules for Oil Industry," Reuters, September 2, 2007.
- 98 A case study on RSPO in Liberia is available on our website at msi-integrity.org.
- 99 Interview, Francis Colee, Head of Programs and Lead Researcher, Green Advocates International, Liberia, February 8, 2020; Interview, Alfred Brownell, Lead Campaigner, Green Advocates International, January 31, 2020.
- 100 "Sustainability Sells: Linking Sustainability Claims to Sales." Nielson, October 16, 2018. See also Michael Houlihan and Bonnie Harvey, "It's Official: Customers Prefer Sustainable Companies," Entrepreneur, December 1, 2018.
- 101 Jamie Rosenberg, "Millennials Green Up Consumerism," Mintel, May 20, 2015.
- 102 Sihem Dekhili and Mohamed Akli Achabou, "Eco-Labelling Brand Strategy: Independent Certification versus Self-Declaration," European Business Review 26, no. 4 (2014): 316.
- 103 See, e.g., Marine Stewardship Council, <u>Demand for independent Labelling of Seafood Is Increasing Globally</u> (London: MSC, 2018); "Consumers Trust Certification <u>Labels and Expect Companies to Label Products, PEFC Research Shows,</u>" Program for the Endorsement of Forestry Certification, November 20, 2014.
- 104 "The Fairtrade Marks," Fairtrade International, accessed January 31, 2020.
- 105 "Consumers See Fairtrade as Reflection of Their Personal Values, Based on Fair Prices, Living Income and Improving Farmer Livelihoods," GlobeScan, May 22, 2019.
- 106 Marine Stewardship Council, <u>Demand for independent labelling of seafood is increasing globally</u>, (London: MSC, 2018). Note that the verbatim statistic is "74% of people who love seafood and have seen the MSC label have a high level of trust in MSC claims."
- 107 "Consumers Trust," Program for the Endorsement of Forestry Certification.
- 108 Cohn & Wolfe, Etsy Environmental Partners, Landor, and PSB, Green Brands, Global Insights 2011 (2011), 4.
- 109 See, e.g., Microsoft, Human Rights Annual Report Fiscal Year 2019 (Redmond: Microsoft, 2019), 3, 7, citing their implementation of GNI and how it influenced their broad human rights policy.
- 110 "See who's involved," UN Global Impact, Active Search Filters: "Company" and "Small or Medium Sized Enterprise," accessed May 19, 2020.
- 111 Research on file with MSI Integrity and available upon request.
- 112 "Ethics and Human Rights," Hudbay Minerals, accessed May 19, 2020. See the list of company members of VPs: "Who we are," Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights," accessed May 19, 2020.
- 113 Choc v. Hudbaay Minerals Inc., ONSC 1414, file no. CV-10-4111159, CV-11-423077, and CV-11-435841, (2013), para. 69.
- 114 Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2019: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractives Industries (London: CHRB, 2019), 47, 95, 97.
- 115 See the sources for the indicators for apparel and agricultural companies: Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Benchmark Methodology, 80-94, 113.
- 116 At the time of writing, Adidas was an affiliate of the Fair Labor Association. "Affiliates," Fair Labor Association, accessed January 30, 2020; Anglo American, BHP, ENI, Freeport McMoRan Repsol, and Rio Tinto were supporting companies of EITI; Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative, "Companies," accessed January 30, 2020; Marks and Spencer and Unilever were members of RSPO. "Search Members," Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil.
- 117 Vicky Valet, "The World's Most Reputable Companies," Forbes, May 7, 2019; LEGO and the Walt Disney Company are members of ICTI Ethical Toys. "Brands and Retailors," ICTI Ethical Toy Program, accessed January 30, 2020. Adidas is an affiliate of FLA. "Participating Companies," Fair Labor Association, accessed January 30, 2020. Microsoft is a member of GNI. "Our Members," Global Network Initiative, accessed January 30, 2020, Bosch and Michelin are subsidiaries of Canon (i.e., Canon Europe Ltd) and are participants in the UN Global Compact: "Our Participants," UN Global Compact.
- 118 MSIs with a public listing of their full staff and their annual expenditure include Bonsucro (16 staff; £1.5m (approx US\$1.9 million) FY16. FY17 and FY18 accounts did not list expenditure); Infrastructure Transparency Initiative (20 staff; £1.8 million (approx US\$2.3 million) FY18); EITI (31 staff; US\$7.1 million FY19); FLA (35 staff; US\$7.7 million FY16); RSPO (16 staff; US\$4.9 million FY17). Information available from the MSIs' websites, as of April 20, 2020.
- 119 Bendell, "In Whose Name?
- 120 See, e.g., A. G. Scherer, and G. Palazzo, "The New Political Role of Business in a Globalized World: A Review of a New Perspective on CSR and Its Implications for the Firm, Governance, and Democracy," *Journal of Management Studies* 48, no. 4 (April 2011): 899–931, celebrating MSIs as deliberative spaces that allow different stakeholders to participate in dialogue, learning, and decision-making around issues of mutual concern.

- 121 See, e.g., Baumann-Pauly et al., "Industry-Specific Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives."
- 122 See, e.g., Chris Albin-Lackey, "Without Rules: A Failed Approach to Corporate Accountability," Human Rights Watch, 2013, saying, "Voluntary initiatives all face the same crucial limitations: they are only as strong as their corporate members choose to make them, and they don't apply to companies that don't want to join. They often do a good job of helping to define good company human rights practice, but enforceable rules are the only way of ensuring real, systematic change."
- 123 See e.g., discussion in Moog et al., "Politics," 128, noting that "critics have argued these initiatives are often used as a kind of "ethical window-dressing" for corporations, or as information-gathering opportunities by managers hoping to anticipate sources of social resistance to corporate plans."
- 124 Hilary Coulby, A Guide to Multistakeholder Work: Lessons from The Water Dialogues (The Water Dialogues, 2009), 35.
- 125 Sarah Labowitz and Michael Posner, "Why We're Leaving the Global Network Initiative," NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights, February 1, 2016; Sarah Labowitz and Michael Posner, "NYU Center for Business and Human Rights Resigns Its Membership in the Global Network Initiative," NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights, February 1, 2016.
- 126 "Oxfam Leaves Voluntary Principles for Security and Human Rights Multi-Stakeholder Initiative," Oxfam America, April 16, 2013.
- 127 "With Apple the FLA Is Not Convincing as a Multi-Stakeholder Initiative," Good Electronics, August 5, 2013.
- 128 "PANECO Resigns from RSPO over 'Sheer Level of Inaction,'" PanEcho, June 7, 2016.
- 129 "FERN Statement to the Forest Stewardship Council on Withdrawing [FERN'S] Membership," FERN, June 8, 2011; "Greenpeace International to Not Renew FSC Membership," Greenpeace International, March 26, 2018.
- 130 "About," FSC-Watch, accessed February 1, 2020.
- 131 "About," FSC-Watch.
- 132 See, e.g., "<u>Greenwashed Timber How Sustainable Forest Certification Has Failed</u>," Yale Environment 360, February 20, 2018; S. Prakash Sethi and Donald H. Schepers, "<u>United Nations Global Compact: The Promise-Performance Gap</u>," *Journal of Business Ethics* 122, no. 2 (June 2014): 193–208.
- 133 Leanne de Bassompierre and Baudelaire Mieu, "Cocoa Growers Review Chocolate Brands' Sustainability Plans," Bloomberg, October 10, 2019.
- 134 See Peter Whoriskey, "Senators Call for Crackdown on Cocoa Imports Made with forced Child Labor," Washington Post, July 16, 2019.
- 135 Schleifer, "Varieties of Multi-Stakeholder Governance," 50, 52.
- 136 "CSR and MSIs," Worker-driven Social Responsibility Network, accessed February 1, 2020.
- 137 "Recognition," Fair Food Program, accessed February 1, 2020; UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Issue of Human Rights and Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises, Addendum, UN A/HRC/26/25/Add.4, (New York: UN, 2014), para. 55–57.
- 138 "Organizational Endorsers," Worker-driven Social Responsibility Network, accessed February 1, 2020. For more information on these programs, see "About," Accord on Fire and Building Safety in Bangladesh, accessed February 1, 2020; Homepage, Fair Food Program, accessed February 1, 2020; "Milk with Dignity Campaign," Migrant Justice, accessed February 1, 2020; "Leading Apparel Brands, Trade Unions, and Women's Rights Organizations Assign Binding Agreements to Combat Gender-Based Violence and Harassment at Key Supplier's Factories in Lesotho," Worker Rights Consortium, August 15, 2019.
- 139 "Coalition Letter to Ben & Jerry's in Support of Milk with Dignity Program," Human Rights Watch, June 7, 2017.
- 140 "Coalition Letter," Human Rights Watch.
- 141 Homepage, Worker-driven Social Responsibility Network, accessed April 14, 2020.
- 142 While this insight is the result of an accumulation of informal conversations, position papers by network- or movement-based organizations, or those that support them, indicate a similar view. See, for e.g., Philip Seufert, Policy dialogue spaces and multi-actor platforms in the context of tenure governance. A civil society perspective on experiences and criteria to advance human rights-based governance of tenure, Working Paper, (Heidelbergen: FIAN International, 2017), 6–8; Harris Gleckman, Multi-Stakeholder Governance: A Corporate Push for a New Form of Gloval Governance (Amsterdam: Transnational Institute, 2016); Laura Michéle, Kavya Chowdhry, Patti Rundall, and Stefano Prato, "SDG 2 Human rights risks of multi-stakeholder partnerships: the Scaling Up Nutrition Initiative" in Global Civil Society Report on the 2030 Agenda and the SDGs (Spotlight on Sustainable Development, 2019).
- 143 "Statement of Principles," Worker-driven Social Responsibility Network, accessed 1 April 2020.
- 144 See Choudhury, Barnali, "Balancing Soft and Hard Law for Business and Human Rights," International & Comparative Law Quarterly 67, no. 4 (2018): 961–86.
- 145 "Peoples Treaty," Dismantle Corporate Power, accessed April 1, 2020.
- 146 "Over 100 Civil Society Organisations Demand Human Rights and Environmental Due Diligence Legislation," European Coalition for Corporate Justice, December 2, 2019.
- 147 "National Movements for Mandatory Human Rights Due Diligence in European Countries," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, May 22, 2020.
- 148 MVO Nederland, "<u>Dutch business association representing 2000 companies issues statement in support of mandatory due diligence legislation</u>," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, April 29, 2020.
- 149 "Modern Slavery Compliance For U.S.-Based (and Other) Multinationals: A Review of Recent Compliance and Disclosure Developments in the United States and Abroad," Ropes & Gray, April 22, 2019.
- 150 OHCHR, Guiding Principles, Principle 3, commentary, 5.
- 151 Rachel Davis, "Beyond Voluntary: What it Means for States to Play an Active Role in Fostering Business Respect for Human Rights," Shift, February 2019.
- 152 Rachel Davis, "Beyond Voluntary"; "Fulfilling the State Duty to Protect: A Statement on the Role of Mandatory Measures in a "Smart Mix," Shift, February 21, 2019.
- 153 "2019 UN Forum on Business and Human Rights," OHCHR, accessed May 19, 2020.
- 154 Anna Triponel, "The 2019 UN Annual forum on Business and Human Rights What Did I Miss?" Triponel Consulting, December 19, 2019.

- 155 <u>United Nations General Assembly,</u> Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises, *Promotion and protection of human rights: human rights questions, including alternative approaches for improving the effective enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms, UN doc. A/73/163, (New York: UN, 2018), para. 31, 98.*
- 156 United Nations General Assembly, Working Group, Promotion and protection, para. 78.
- 157 Samanth Subramanian, "Is Fair Trade Finished?" The Guardian, July 23, 2019.
- 158 Subramanian, "Is Fair Trade Finished?"
- 159 Subramanian, "Is Fair Trade Finished?"
- 160 For an early estimate of the number and growth of corporate codes, see <u>The World Bank, Company Codes of Conduct and Industry Standards: An Analytical Comparison</u>, Part I of II, (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2003).
- 161 Homepage, Ecolabel Index, accessed February 1, 2020.
- 162 "Participating Standards," International Trade Centre, February 9, 2020.
- 163 MSI Integrity, *The New Regulators? Assessing the Landscape of Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives*, (Berkeley: MSI Integrity and the Duke Human Rights Center at the Kenan Institute for Ethics, 2017).